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ARE OUR CHILDREN READY TO LEARN?

FRIDAY, DECEMBER 4, 1998

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:35 a.m., in room

SD-430, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Senator Jeffords (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Jeffords, Hutchinson, Collins and Reed.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR JEFFORDS

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee on Labor and Human Resources
will come to order.

I want the committee to get off to a good, early start on the most
important piece of legislation which is in our purview, that is, the
Elementary and Secondary Education Act.

What we have learned as we have gone forward is that the most
critical thing as to how well our children are going to do in those
early grades depends upon what we do before those early grades.
So I am pleased to be holding today what I think will be a good
hearing on making sure we know where we are going.

Some years ago, we established Goals 2000 and took a look at
individual areas where we should look for progress. I sit on that
Goals panel, and I must say it is a most discouraging exercise. But
Goal 1 of our national education goals makes the following declara-
tion: "By the year 2000, all children in America will start school
ready to learn."

Today is December 4, 1998, and we are one calendar year away
from the deadline established not only for Goal 1, but also for the
other seven goals. Unfortunately, indicators are that we will not
meet or even come close to having all children ready to learn when
they enter school at age 5.

Recent studies indicate that significant learning development oc-
curs from birth to age 3. Learning is enhanced when children have
access to high-quality preschool and child care programs, when par-
entsand this is most importantdevote time to the children, es-
pecially in reading to children, and when children receive quality
health care services and are given proper nutritional guidance
which is essential for healthy minds.

Child care centers are essential providers of early childhood edu-
cation. Child care staff must be aware of the stimulation that is es-
sential to engaging a child in order to enable that child to reach
his or her maximum learning capacity during the formative years.

(1)
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In addition, parents, teachers and child care providers should
have an awareness of how to identify learning disabilities, such as
dyslexia, in the early years.

The last hearing this committee held focused on learning disabil-
ities, which affect up to 12 percent of our children. Through early
identification, it is possible to learn how to correct a disability or
how to incorporate certain learning mechanisms which will help a
learning-disabled student.

Recent studies released by the Goals 2000 panel illustrate that
there has been significant improvement in having children ready to
learn. It is important to note that that improvement occurs because
children are entering school healthier. For example, at least 30
States have reduced the percentage of infants born with one or
more health risks, and all 50 States have increased the percentage
of mothers receiving early prenatal care. And I am pleased to note
that my own State of Vermont is one of the highest-performing
States in reaching Goal 1, especially with regard to having chil-
dren, at least health-wise, ready to learn.

Today's hearing focuses on how children learn at an early age.
Although we have made progress in some areas of our educational
system, we still have a school system that is in many respects
based on the agrarian concept of ending school in time for spring
planting. Since our public education system has developed, our Na-
tion has traveled through the Industrial Revolution, the electronic
revolution, and we are currently in the middle of the high-tech rev-
olution; however, we still have a school system that is in some re-
spects more focused on children's needs at the turn of the last cen-
tury rather than on their needs in future centuries.

Today we will hear different perspectives on early education. We
will delve into the importance of early childhood longitudinal stud-
ies which will focus on education, health and development of chil-
dren and how to understand the results of such studies and others
that have occurred over the last several years. In addition, we will
discuss the role of child care centers in early childhood education
and the role of early childhood educators and how to improve train-
ing for early childhood educators.

I look forward to listening to our experts and discussing their
recommendations as to how we can meet these goals.

I also want to recognize that I have two members of my commit-
tee with me who will be with me again in the coming yearSen-
ator Hutchinson of Arkansas and Senator Collins of Maine.

If either of you have a comment you wish to make at this time,
you are welcome to do so.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HUTCH INSON

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I hope we get
extra brownie points for being here today.

The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely no question about it.
Senator HUTCHINSON. I certainly want to commend you for hold-

ing this hearing and for getting off to a quick start on what I think
is certainly going to be one of the most important efforts that we
make in this Congress on the reauthorization of the Elementary
and Secondary Education Act.



3

As someone who, in my real life, before I got into politics, oper-
ated a preschool and a day care center, I have special interest in
this subject today, and I think it provide, us with some great oppor-
tunities.

The whole ESEA reauthorization process gives us a tremendous
opportunity to examine what we have been doing for the last 30-
some -odd years since this bill was first enacted, to reevaluate each
and every program, and I think we need to look at reversing some
of what has failed over recent years. We should not in any way look
at this reauthorization as being simply a process by which we rub-
ber-stamp the status quo.

I think the example you gave, Mr. Chairman, in your opening
comments about how education has stayed with the agrarian
modelalthough we have seen all these changes in our society, we
still have the 9-month school year in most school districtsbut
that is really reflected in a broader sense in the whole way we edu-
cate.

So this gives us, I think, a change to really, with an open mind,
look at what has worked, what hasn't worked and what is the di-
rection in which we should go in reauthorization. I like, when we
think about reauthorization of ESEA, to think about the welfare re-
form model a little bit, because I was in the House at the time, and
we went through the process of reforming our welfare system. In
looking at welfare in this country, what we saw was that the excit-
ing things that were happening in welfare reform were happening
at the State level, not at the Federal level, and the centralized Fed-
eral control of welfare had really been counterproductive, with peo-
ple being enslaved into lives of dependency.

So we passed historic legislation that empowered the States to
create their own innovative programs in welfare, and it has
worked. And I hope that as we look at the ESEA reauthorization,
we can think about that successful model and about how we can
look at the State laboratories.

I met with the director of education in the State of Arizona this
past week, and it was exciting to hear what Arizona is doing in
education reform. That is happening all across this country, and we
need to not stagnate what they are doing but to truly empower
them.

And the one standard, of course, that ought to direct everything
we do in this hearing, in all of our hearings and all of our markets,
is what is going to be good for the children of America in future
generations, and I look forward to working with you in that effort.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Hutchinson.
Senator Collins?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR COLLINS

Senator COLLINS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I want
to commend you for organizing this hearing. I think it is a tribute
to you that we are here on a Friday in December, alread begin-
ning our work in anticipation of the reauthorization next yea .

As Senator Jeffords well knows, as does Senator Hutchinson, one
of my primary concerns has been access to higher education, and
I have seen that issue primarily in terms of raising our children's
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aspirations as well as ensuring that they have the financial means
to go to college, to get postsecondary education, so that the doors
are open to them.

There is, however, another critical factor, and that is that many
of our young people lose their opportunity to participate in higher
education before they complete primary school. One root cause is
that they were not ready to learn when they entered primary
school.

Research increasingly tells us that the first 3 to 5 years of life
are critically important, especially to the acquisition of language
skills. When a child passes through these early years without the
stimuli, the support and the nurturing needed for full development
of early learning, we close the windows of opportunity to that child,
windows that may be impossible to open later in life.

Of course, the primary responsibility for early childhood develop-
ment resides with parents, and I don't think we should forget that
as we enter this debate. But certainly Government programs can
assist parents in achieving their children's full potential.

I look forward to hearing the testimony today and to working
with the chairman and the other members of this committee to en-
sure that all children are ready to learn when they enter school
and that no child has his or her educational future closed before
that education formally begins.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
Now I would like to recognize Senator Reed, who has really

shown tremendous knowledge and understanding in this area. He
succeeded Senator Pell, who was of course a cornerstone of so much
of our education policy.

Senator Reed, please proceed.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR REED

Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You wisely pointed out I "succeeded" Senator PellI could not

replace him.
The CHAIRMAN. I was careful about my words.
Senator REED. Very careful; I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman.
It is a pleasure to be with you today. I first want to commend

you for this hearing. This is probably one of the most critical sub-
jects that we face in the whole area of educational policy. Sadly,
about one-third of children who enter kindergarten are not ready
to learn, and that is a disturbing statistic. It is a huge loss in the
potential talent of this country, and it is a loss that we cannot con-
tinue to absorb given the challenges we face in this time and in the
next century, which is rapidly upon us.

Also, we understand now, because of some' basic scientific re-
search, that the critical years of life from birth to even before
school are so necessary to develop our children, so we have to do
much, much more to make children ready to learn.

Again, this is a critical issue. I am eager to listen to all the wit-
nesses and to my colleagues, and I commend you, Mr. Chairman,
for holding this important hearing as preparation for the reauthor-
ization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act.

Thank you.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Reed.
I will ask unanimous consent that statements of Senators Ken-

nedy and Dodd be entered into the record at this point.
[The prepared statements of Senators Kennedy and Dodd follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR KENNEDY

I thank Senator Jeffords for convening today's hearing and for
his continuing leadership in promoting the healthy development of
young children. Every child deserves the opportunity to start school
ready to learn. We know what it takessignificant investments in
children long before they ever walk through the schoolhouse door.
The earliest years of life are critical for every child's future devel-
opment. Studies by the Carnegie Commission demonstrate the im-
mense importance of brain development in the first months and
years of life. During this period, children are forming the intellec-
tual, emotional and social skills that well enable them to take full
advantage of future opportunities and reach their true potential.

Unfortunately, large numbers of children do not have the care
and attention needed for such development. Too often, child care
programs and preschool programs are not available, or are prohibi-
tively expensive and beyond the reach of working parents.

Today's children face enormous challenges at a very young age.
It's a scandal that in the world's richest nation, so many children
go hungry, live in poverty, or grow up without adequate health
care. Inevitably, their education suffers too.

Today's children are tomorrow's work force. We owe it to them
and to our country to guarantee them a realistic opportunity to
enter school ready to learn.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR DODD

Mr. Chairman, I would like to thank you for convening this hear-
ing on the critical importance of children entering school ready to
learn. This is a concern that is, unfortunately, not unfamiliar to
this committee or to you, Mr. Chairman, who has shown such lead-
ership on issues affecting young children throughout your career.

As we are all aware, goal one of our national education goals is
that "by the year 2000, all children in America will start school
ready to learn." This is an essential goal because it lays the foun-
dation for all other educational goalsincluding student achieve-
ment, school completion and success in math an science. However,
we are still far from reaching this first, critical goal.

Kindergarten teachers tell us that as many as one in three of
their students begins kindergarten unprepared to meet its chal-
lenges. And in many instances they cite the most basic concerns
children who come to school without proper rest, nutrition or basic
social skills. How can we expect to compete and excel as a nation
in the next millennium with our children's first teachers expressing
such basic concerns?

We have other measures of school readiness. The national edu-
cation goals panel has identified three components to measure
progress in school readinessthe involvement of parents as a
child's first teacher, proper nutrition and health so that children
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are able to maintain mental alertness, and universal access to
high-quality preschool programs.

There has been some improvement in the first two area identi-
fied, with increased numbers of children completing immunizations
and more families reading Ito their children. However, these gains
are relatively small, leaving much room for improvement.

And finally, no progress has been made in the area of universal
access to quality preschool. Research has demonstrated that dis-
advantaged children benefit most from high-quality preschool pro-
grams; and, yet these are the children overwhelmingly under
served by preschool program. Head Start serves only 40 percent of
eligible children. Overall, only 43 percent of children from low-in-
come families are enrolled in child care or early care and education
programs, whereas 72 percent of children from high-income fami-
lies are enrolled in such programs. This disparity between children
from high- and low-income families has not decreased since the na-
tional education goals were set forth. Poor children simply do not
have as much access to preschool as other children, leaving them
less ready to begin school. This places them at an even greater risk
for school failure and related problems later life.

We know that higher academic achievement is more likely when
children receive the preschool experiences that prepare them for
school. Research in my State of Connecticut demonstrates that stu-
dents from schools in which a high percentage of children attended
preschool programs score better on State mastery tests than stu-
dents from similar schools with low rates of preschool attendance.
Connecticut believes that this issue is so important that it has ap-
propriated over $87 million for the first 2 years of a 5-year initia-
tive to fund school readiness programs.

This hearing is an important first step, but more legislative ac-
tion on this issue is the challenge that faces the next Congress. I
will continue to push for policies that bring us closer to preparing
all children for school. These include increased availability of qual-
ity child care, as well as full funding for Head Start, so that chil-
dren receive early care that enhances their development. We
should also expand the Family and Medical Leave Act so that par-
ents have a greater opportunity to spend time caring for their own
children. There are also broader issues affecting young children
and their familieshealth care, welfare reform, and violence.

There is clearly much to be done for our children. I want to once
again commend the chairman for beginning the critical dialog on
these issues with this hearing. I look forward to working with him
and the rest of the committee to work to thoughtfully address these
vital issues.

The CHAIRMAN. Our first witness today is Dr. Pat Forgione, Com-
missioner of Education Statistics at the Department of Education.
Pat was the first executive director of the National Education
Goals Panel and was a State superintendent of public instruction
in Delaware prior to taking the reins at the National Center for
Education Statistics.

Please proceed, Dr. Forgione.
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STATEMENTS OF PASCAL D. FORGIONE, JR., COMMISSIONER,
NATIONAL CENTER FOR EDUCATION STATISTICS, U.S. DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATION, WASHINGTON, DC; AND FAITH A.
WOHL, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, CHILD CARE ACTION CAM-
PAIGN, NEW YORK, NY

Mr. FORGIONE. Thank you, Senator Jeffords and other Senators
present.

My intention this morning is to provide you with a factual rep-
resentation of the critical data needs for the critical period of early
development of early childhood education. I have submitted a paper
that I hope everyone has with them, because I will use it as part
of the presentation, and I hope this will be a useful resource to you
and the committee as you move forward with your very valuable
work to examine the condition of education in our Nation and to
direct appropriate Federal programs and investments in education.

Student achievement is a basic indicator of a Nation's ability to
produce educated citizens and a predictor of how students will fare
in the labor force once they leave school. Increasingly, we come to
understand that what children achieve in school is related in no
small degree to what happens before they enter schoollet me re-
peat thatbefore they enter school. -

Early childhood education has become a critical area of focus for
the education community and I am pleased to say for my agency,
the National Center for Education Statistics.

In the paper that is available todayand it is on our web site
as of this moment so American can have equal accessI briefly re-
view the latest student achievement patterns in math, science and
reading. I want to set a context for how we are doing in our ele-
mentary and secondary education because we do not have very
much of this in the early years, as we will see.

Then what I would like to doin the paper, I have looked at the
field of early childhood education that suggests that early childhood
education has a strong impact on achievement and success in
school.

Then the paper presents examples of national indicators of early
childhood development that are currently available and developed,
as Senator Jeffords mentioned, in the Goals report. These are used
for monitoring devices. The paper discusses both the values of
these indicators and their limited usefulness in informing us about
what is important to know about the backgrounds of children, their
experiences and the outcomes of young children.

Finally in the paper, the good newswe outline two studies that
this Congress and administration have launched called Early
Childhood Longitudinal Studies Program, which will address many
of the critical data gaps in our knowledge about children at such
a critical period of their development.

In the second section of the paper, pages 1 to 4, which I will not
cover, I go through the national and international comparison of
how are students doing compared to themselves and compared to
our international context. On pages 4 and 5, if you could open the
paper, I have five dot points that I would like to briefly summarize,
because I think this captures the spirit. I will also refer to a set
of figures.
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First, there has been a gradual increase in math and science
achievement since the early 1980's. If you take the benchmark of
1982 compared to 1996, as shown in Figure A on page 19, you will
see that there is a little, gradual increase since "A Nation at Risk"
in mathematics and science. On page 21, I point out the second
pointthere has been little change in reading performance since "A
Nation at Risk." If you look at page 21, you will see we have a se-
ries of data collectionthe same little reading test has been given
over 30 years; we keep the test the same, and therefore, we can
look at student differences. And if you take a benchmark of 1984,
which is closest to "A Nation at Risk," to 1996, you will see that
in reading we have had little change in our performance.

The third point, page 22, there are substantial gaps in the
achievements of white students and their black and Hispanic coun-
terparts that persist, although the gap has narrowed somewhat for
math and science since the 1980's.

The fourth point, primary school students in the United States,
if we take grade four students, tend to perform above the inter-
national average in reading, math and science, but our inter-
national standing, the comparison of our eighth grade students, be-
gins to slip in comparison to their international counterparts, and
this comes from Figure E on page 23, when you look at the Third
International Math and Science Study, of which we have science
and math in grades four and eight.

Our fourth-graders were second only to Korea in science, and
only a few countries were better than we in math at fourth grade.
But by eighth grade, we slipped below the international average in
math, and we were just barely at it in science. So this is a different
image of our productivity in comparison to other countries.

The final pointthere is considerable variability across the 50
States in student academic performance.

These findings raise concerns about U.S. education perform-
ancein particular, are we making progress over time in the large
and persistent subgroup differences in academic achievement.
Many people are interested in the child's early educational experi-
ences as a possible means to improve the level of achievement and
reduce the variability.

Now, if I could, I would like to go to the next part of the paper,
where I ask the question: Why is early childhood education so im-
portant? Several of you have really set this up very well.

The best data suggest that these gaps in performance are there
from the beginning of formal schooling. As I point out on page 5
of the paper, one study indicates that more than half of the gaps
in achievement found between black and white 12th-graders can be
attributed to the gaps that existed at the beginning of first grade.

Furthermore, the paper highlights a series of rationales that my
colleagues will talk about today that support the importance of
early childhood development. Research studies of children's brain
development point to the critical importance of their experiences
during the first 2 years of life and the long-term effects of these.
Cognitive ability is formed in early childhood years, as Senator Jef-
fords opened with, and this may be a more effective place to inter-
vene. And third, there are studies that say there are long-term

2
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positive effects of high-quality early childhood programs on
achievement and success.

So much of the recent public discussion on education has focused
on the early years, children's development and learning, during the
early childhood period from first to about age 8; their preparation
for formal schooling; their first school experiences; and the progress
they make through school as they enter.

Now let me talk about the current State of early childhood data,
what I said about those indicators of the national assessment.
These are not available below grade four or age 9. Although both
empirical research and new policy initiatives have placed greater
emphasis on early childhood education, there is little in the way of
datalet me repeat thatthere is little in the way of data to actu-
ally demonstrate what preschoolers know and can do; what factors
were related to these abilities. Instead, national studies and mon-
itoring reports rely on proxy measures of early childhood abilities,
condition or experiences to assess early childhood education.

If I could draw upon an example that Senator Jeffords men-
tioned, in the Goals Panel, they have a wonderful blueprint of five
critical dimensions of children's growth and readiness to learn; but
when you look at their report that is coming out next week, they
have only been able to present proxy measures in the "Readiness
to Learn" section.

Let me now tell you about three indicators that my agency has
developed to report on in this area. These are on pages 7 and 8 in
the paper.

We use the National Household Education Survey. We call
homes, and through that, we are able to examine issues over time.
The first example is a 1993 survey that NCS did of the percentage
of preschoolers with developmental accomplishments in the areas
of literacy, numeracy, small motor skills and health status reported
by parents. If I could ask you to open to page 24, here you see a
series of indicators we gained by calling the parents, talking to
children in some cases, but in this case talking to parents about
their children. Here, you can see some significant findings at page
25, Figure G.

Fifty-seven percent of all 4-year-old students could recognize
most or all of their letters. Fewer than three out of five could do
that. Sixty-percent could count to 20. Seventy-eight percent could
write or draw rather than scribble. And 23 percent have a short at-
tention span. These are important indicators of what children are
like as they go through their preschool experience.

The second indicator is on the next page, page 26. In 1996, we
can report to you that 57 percent of children 3 to 5 were read to
aloud by a family member every day in the last week-57 percent
had that experience. It is up slightly from 53 percent. But if youlook at Figure H on page 26, notice the difference for mothers who
have no high school diplomaonly one-third of them read aloud
every day to their children in the past week. Even if you have a
high school diploma, it is only 49 percent, compared to college-edu-
cated parents where it is three out of four. Here, we get the kinds
of gaps that are growing in something that we know is important
children listening to adults read to them.
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The third and final indicator is on the next page, page 27. Here,
we can tell you that 53 percent of children ages 3 and 4 yet to
enter kindergarten attended center-based early childhood pro-
grams. So just about 50 percent were in a program before they
came to kindergarten in 1996. However, if you ask what has hap-
pened over time, Dr. Forgione, we can tell you that for those above
the poverty level, it has gone from 54 percent to 58 percent; but
for those at or below the poverty level, it has remained at about
the same point, 41 to 42 percent. So that still only two out of five
are getting an experience before they come to school.

I would like to thank you for your support of some dozen Federal
agencies that have shown leadership in the issue of children and
families. We have developed an indicators report of some 36 indica-
tors, called "America's Children: Key National Indicators," and my
agency has been a major supplier of talent to get this done together
with our Federal colleagues. This puts education in the larger so-
cial, demographic, economic context that these indicators I men-
tioned alone would not do.

Finally, we should say that these three basic measures from the
NHES survey, while they are the first national picture of preschool
experience in cognitive development, point out the tremendous var-
iation in the background that young children bring to kindergarten.
However, while these data are certainly valuable, or I would not
have mentioned them to you, they are limited, because they do not
directly inform us about the mechanisms of which children s social,
intellectual and emotional development are affected by their fami-
lies and school environments.

Many researchers and policymakers have pointed out that ade-
quate information of this type, the direct measures, is essential to
good national policymaking, and certainly, Senator Jeffords, the
agenda ahead of you requires that kind of data.

I would specifically identify in the paper four areas in which we
have laid out the policy questions and then later tell you how a fu-
ture study will address them. School readiness is a key issue. Tran-
sition of children to child care, early childhood programs, kinder-
garten and first grade is a very important issue; the relationship
between the kindergarten experience and subsequent elementary
school performance; and finally, children's growth and development
during the early years.

Pages 9 to 11 in the paper cover the questions that we believe
are important to answer. And again, as I said, the good news is
that we have two studies underway that will collect new data to
address many of these data gaps, and these two national longitu-
dinal studies of childrenone is a birth cohortin the year 2000,
we will have about 12,000 children, 1,000 a month born in 2000,
and we are going to stay with them and interview them and their
parents regularly across birth to age 6.

The second study, which is launched this fall, is the early child-
hood longitudinal kindergarten study. We have some 20,000 kin-
dergartners across public and private schools in America, and we
will follow them regularly through grade 5.

These two studies we believe will give you the kind of informa-
tion in the future that can really help to better guide your decision-
making about what it takes to be ready for school.

14
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Again in the paper, on pages 13 to 15, I show you how those
studies really address the four areas. If I could just give you a
glimpse of some of the issues we are dealing with, for example, the
birth to kindergarten cohorton page 13will be used as the
major source of information on school readiness. Both of those stud-
ies will tell us how do you come ready to school, what do you like
in kindergarten. The birth cohort will be used to study children's
transition from child care and early programs and, along with the
kindergarten study, will look at the transition to kindergarten, the
critical transition from kindergarten to grade one. The issue of
summer loss is a major issue. We will be able to bring you data
by 2001 on what happened between this cohort that went from the
spring of kindergarten to the fall of first grade. Did they lose it
over the summer, or are they losing it during the school year?
These are terrific questions for which you need statistical informa-
tion which we want to support you with.

Finally, the study of children's growth and development and crit-
ical domain that are important to school success will rely on both
issues.

Finally, Senator Jeffords, I would like to acknowledge the strong
partnership of a number of Federal agencies that are actively in-
volved in these two studies. There are three offices in the Depart-
ment of Education that are participatingthe Special Ed Office,
OBEMLA, and our Evaluation Officebut we have six Federal
agenciesthe U.S. Department of Agriculture, the Administration
of Children, Youth and Families at the Department of Health and
Human Services; Head Start, of the Department of Health and
Human Services; the National Institute of Child Health and
Human Development, NICHD, which has done that good work and
is a partner in both of these studies; the National Institutes of
Health is a partner, and the National Center of Health Statistics.

So we are pleased to be able to provide leadership at NCES in
partnership. These involvements have enriched the ECLS program
and expanded the types of questions that ECLS will address. It has
also extended the usefulness of these data beyond my agency and
my typical clients.

I thank you for this opportunity to present to you this introduc-
tory overview, and I welcome any questions later.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Forgione may be found in the ap-
pendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Dr. Forgione. I think we
will question you before moving on to our next witness.

In your analysis of the various national assessments that have
occurred since 1980, you noted that little has changed for students
in the United States in reading performance. From your testimony,
it sounds like the U.S. was in fairly good shape in 1980, and per-
haps there wasn't that much room for improvement. However, as
you know, most studies indicate that we have a high illiteracy rate,
especially among adults. Can you explain this contradiction?

Mr. FORGIONE. Yes. I do not mean to give an image that the
1980's was anything rosy. We are statisticians. All I can do is, in
Figure C on page 21, show you a graph from the seventies through
the nineties. Basically, what you see is that in the seventies, we
began to slip through the early eighties. That is when "A Nation



12

at Risk" came out. Now, we have come back, but we have only
come back to that level at which we were in the seventies, so there
it is about the same in reading. I can't talk about improvement in
the larger sense.

There is another database called the National Assessment of
Educational Progress. I could bring you those data. In fact, in Feb-
ruary, we will have our fourth Reading Report Card, and that
would be a better measure of our States which are, as Senator
Hutchinson said, the laboratories of reform. Some 40 States partici-
pated in that, and we can talk about the progress of each State in
terms of that issue. So I don't mean to misrepresent it. It was a
benchmark, "A Nation at Risk," which was kind of a low point. In
science and math, for example, we had a big dip, and now we have
come back up, and we are a little bit better, but it has been 30
years and only a little better, and that is the status of it. You have
to judge whether that is enough progress and what is appropriate.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you done any studies on the area of reten-
tion? You noted the fact that our young people in mathematics
start off above the international average, or among the best, and
then slip to the average. I think the latest TIMSS studies show
that by the 12th grade, they are about the worst among industri-
alized nations.

It seems to me that one factor that we talked about earlier might
well be the fact that we are still on the agrarian system. I have
teachers in my familymy mother was a teacher, my sisterand
they say there is a very substantial loss over the summer, and
when the students return, it takes them about a month to catch
up. So if you add the fact that we have a month or two extra in
vacation each year in the summer, and then we have to spend an-
other month catching up, do you think that that is related to the
fact that we go from first to last?

Mr. FORGONE. We at this point cannot offer you any answers
about the cross-sectional vision of Americathat our fourth-grad-
ers are up here, the eight-graders are in the middle, and the 12th-
graders look like, internationally, they are not in good shape.

However, this spring, Senator, we will re-test the world in
TIMSSit is called TIMSS-R, replication. It is the same eighth
grade test. Do you remember those good fourth-graders in 1995?
They are in eighth grade already. This spring, we will re-test them.
So we will not only get cross-sectional data, but eight-graders in
1999 in America and eighth-graders in 1995 versus the worldwe
would also like to look at the longitudinal pattern. It is the class
of 2003. They entered kindergarten in 2000, they were fourth-grad-
ers in 2003, and they are now eighth-graders in 1999.

We can tell you from the TIMSS study, Senator, that rigor and
focus do make a difference. As children in America move through
their curricula into middle school, the mathematics being presented
is not equal to what the world is giving its students in the best
countries. What we typically give in eighth grade to our math stu-
dents, the best countries are covering that in seventh grade, so
there is a year gap.

I think it is about expectations, it is about curriculum and text-
books. The TIMSS study is a rich database that States and dis-
tricts have been using. I am pleased to say that 15 States and
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about a dozen districts in America are going to take the TIMSS
test next year with the 40 countries; each of those States volun-
tarily said I would like to benchmark myself, or each of those dis-
tricts. I believe they want to answer these questions, Senator, and
it takes a good research design of pre- and posttesting to be able
to answer them.

On the retention issue, unfortunately, it is not a strong database.
We would like to use the early childhood, kindergarten through
grade five, to be able to help you understand this churning. Does
the gap get wider? Who gets held back? What are the reasons?
These are very complex interventions, and at this moment, most of
the studies have been very superficial, with very different policies
across America about retention, as you know.

The CHAIRMAN. What concerns me is we say we will know the
answer in 2003, and then we can start taking corrective action.

Mr. FORGIONE. Well, I have only been here for 2-3/2 years, Sen-
ator, and I want to come to you each time with benchmarks of
progress. I know how hard it is to present just a baseline, because
you really want to know where we are going. But with your sup-
port, we are on a path, as yot heard, to really give the next reau-
thorization very strong data. By 1999, we will have data on kinder-
garten and in 2001, on summer loss. I wish I could give you more
as you begin your important journey in this reauthorization cycle
related to early childhood education.

The CHAIRMAN. You did not mention Head Start. Are there any
special studies being done by you for Head Start?

Mr. FORGIONE. We do not do evaluation. We are a statistical
agency. I am Jack Webb, the "facts only" man. I let you decide
what it means. But you want trusted and trustworthy data. I am
very pleased that Head Start is an integral partner in the kinder-
garten study. Of those 20,000 children, there are a lot of children
who were in Head Start. There are a lot of poverty children who
were not in Head Start. This will be a rich database to look at over
time for the Head Start administration, for your staff to begin to
ask those important questions about progressdoes intervention
work? We will give you the database, and you can turn to the dif-
ferent evaluation mechanisms to use it.

But I am pleased to say that we are being prepared for those
questions, because I know they are on the radar screen consist-
ently, and Congress has not been pleased with a good database to
answer them. Again, I apologize that they are not here now, but
they will be here within the next year or two.

The CHAIRMAN. What percentage of schools in the United States
would you estimate are good quality?

Mr. FORGIONE. I think that is in the eyes of the beholder. The
surveys say my school is good no matter where you are; it is those
others schools that are not. I believe we should be data-driven in
our decisionmaking, and your investment in the National Center of
Education Statistics allows America to have that data. I am
pleased that school boards are now in their journal putting out a
page from NECS on crime statistics, on fatherhood, on the demo-
graphics of birth, on school construction. We need better data to
answer it.

7
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The question of quality is evaluative data that I would leave to
you and the President, the Governors and chief school officers, to
really make a judgment, because America is a decentralized gov-
ernment system, but we need information at each level, and I hope
we can be your partner to answer the questions you need an-
swered.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. _

Senator Reed?
Senator REED. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I just want to go back to your discussion of the increase in math-

ematics scores, the graph on page 20. It seems like kind of a flat
line here. I mean, if it were an EKG, the patient would be dead.
[Laughter.]

Is this a statistically significant increase?
Mr. FORGIONE. It is very hard to talk about change. I mentioned

that in this study we have the same little math test we have been
giving since 1970. People want us to change it, but if we change
it, we lose comparability.

The question here, Senator, is if you look at the children in 1973
here on the math test and compare it to 1996 at the far end, there
is a quadratic equation. It does bend and come up.

I can say to you that statistically, there is an improvement in
mathematics. It is very slight, and over that 30 years, you have to
judge if that is enough. The children of America have changed de-
mographically in terms of the mix to about 20 percent poverty from
about 15 percent, but at least it is stable and up a littlebut it
is certainly not dramatic growth.

I would ask you to look at the NAEP mathematics scores I
brought out a year ago-23 of 36 States made significant progress,
moving more kids above a basic hurdleremember, NAEP has per-
formance levelsmore above a proficient level, and also the aver-
age moves up. That is what you want. You want the whole dis-
tribution improving, not just our best kids doing better. So these
data only tell us we are a little better statistically since 1973; the
NAEP math data can show you three data points of 23 States, as
Senator Hutchirthon mentioned, that really are making progress, of
36 who are about equal.

Senator REED. I do not want to belabor the point, but it is dif-
ferent at different ages. It looks as if the 17-year-olds have either
stayed the same or slightly decreased, probably not statistically;
the 13-year-olds have dropped, and the 9-year-olds appear to have
gone up. I know the graphical representations are complicated, but
I do not know if the graph matches the numbers.

Mr. FORGIONE. There are really four ways to look at it: How did
we do this year versus last year? That is point-to-point, 1996 ver-
sus 1994. Then, you can take 1996 versus 1970-1973. Then, you
can do a linear equation in the quadraticand you really need to
do that since America declined appreciably. You can see it in the
science data. Since we declined in the eighties, have we come back,
and where are we? That is why you need sophisticated tech -
nology but certainly, it is not a present you want to give someone
for the holidays.

Senator REED. All right. Let me ask you a more general question.
You do a lot of data collection, and data collection is driven by lots

0
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of reasons. One reason is that you want to build a model so you
can test some policy against that model and come up with some
suggestions for what we might do.

What would be the variables in your model in terms of student
performanceor, let me step back and say the reason I ask this
questionand maybe it is more fundamentalis do you have a
model that you are trying to build, or some kind of notion of what
you have to look at, because many times, that is the critical step,
not the data you collect and the charts. It is a conceptual view of
the world that you have.

Mr. FORGIONE. That is very true. In both studies I mentioned,
they have a conceptual undergirding that came out of the Goals
Panel consensus process of what are those factorsreadiness, the
transition, the cognitive development.

If you look on page 9, the first heading under "Readiness," you
get a sense of the issuesearly literacy, cognitive knowledge and
skills, social behavior, physical motor skills. We are doing one-on-
one assessments of children. The teacher is working with each
child here. This is not large group/paper-and-pencil/bubble tests.
This is psychomotor skills. This is the kind of assessment every
teacher would love to have.

We have built those, and in the future, we would like to make
them available to America. But you are rightin here is the model.
It is a consensual model. It seems to have what I hope my col-
leagues later will cover as the important characteristics, but you
really have to know the instruments, because in the instruments
are the values of America that we will be presenting.

We have vetted this with all the other statistical agencies, as I
said, and with other groups because we want to make sure the
data are the appropriate data.

Senator REED. Well, I was getting at the point that eventually,
we have to make policy judgments, not about readiness in a gen-
eral sense, but what is the leverage that we essentially pollIs it
teachers, curricula, families? And your efforts, although they are
very worthwhile, if they come up and tell us children are not as
ready as they should be, and we know that because we have meas-
ured cognitive skills, and they write rather than scribble, or scrib-
ble rather than write, that is very interesting, but ultimately, we
are not going to make decisions about children writing or scrib-
blingwe are going to say we have to invest more in teachers, and
how do we change the culture of teaching. What is the contribution
of families to this? How do we link up to parents? And I am won-
dering if all of your data efforts are driven along those lines, or if
anyone is driving along those lines?

Mr. FORGIONE. On the latter point, absolutely. This study of
birth will look at the families, the fathers' impact on their chil-
dren's development, the mothers' impact..We definitely know that
these variables have to be looked at broadly, not just school-based
or institution-based, but we have got to look at the environment
and other issues.

The indicators that I mentioned, those three that I showed you,
were the old indicators that are not good enough, so we have
brought the ones of going to preschool and reading to your child.
The ones in this study deal with math and writing and literature
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and science. Those are the things we are assessing on, and we will
be able to bring data back to you that will talk about productivity.
Is productivity of certain types of schools better than others? How
are urban kids growing versus rural kids? Do some States in parts
of the country progress better than others? What are the dimen-
sions at the early years that are more important than the middle
years and than the later years of primary?

So we will be bringing information, and I believe this will be a
resource that school boards and parents can later use. It will be a
resource for them to use, but in your case, you will have objective
data for the first time, a nationally representative sample in which
we can tell you how we are doing over time with what kind of chil-
drenpoor children versus middle class children, advantaged envi-
ronments versus disadvantagedbecause we know those are the
important issues that you must do.

Again, we will only bring you the database, the facts, and then
you may want to do some sophisticated analysis, build your own in-
dexes of accountability and those who are very appropriate. We do
believe we need better science, though, before we do that. That is
why we think these studies will be terrific for policy and for meth-
odology substance.

Senator REED. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Hutchinson?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you

for the facts we have received.
On page 3 of your report, in the area of "international compari-

sons of math and science," it seems to me if I am reading this cor-
rectly that our studies start off in the early grades doing pretty
well competitively internationally, according to the TIMSSI think
you are using the TIMSS report on this

Mr. FORGIONE. Yes.
Senator HUTCHINSON [continuing]. And by the time they reach

the 12th grade, we are behind, we are not doing so well in inter-
national comparisons. Wouldn't that suggest, at least in the area
of math and science, that the problem in achievement is not so
much where they start off when they get to the first grade and
what kind of preschool early education they may or may not have
received, but that the glaring failure has to be somewhere between
grade one and grade 12, where they start out doing pretty well in
international comparisons and then end up well behind?

Mr. FORGIONE. I wish we could answer that. You have to remem-
ber these are cross-sectional studies. We do not know if the eighth-
graders, who did about average-4 years earlier, when they were
fourth-graders, were ever as good as these fourth-graders. The
image is one of a slide. That is why I have to do longitudinal stud-
ies. For example, those 12th-graders who did so badly were the
children of the "Nation at Risk." They entered school in the mid-
eighties. We do not know if this eighth grade group is going to do
better than they, but certainly the fourth grade group has been the
fourth-graders of the reform. They entered kindergarten in the fall
of 1990.

That is why, Senator, if I can re-test this spring, I will be able
to come back and say how that good group that was so well-posi-
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tioned at fourth grade is doingmaybe they will be well-positioned
at eighth grade. So you have got to be careful when you have cross-
sectional data that you bring out 4th, 8th and 12th, simulta-
neously. You do not know what caused the 12th-graders to do as
poorly, relatively. Obviously, we can make some assumptions be-
cause we have other datasets such as the one I presented, but it
is just causality we have to be careful with. It is only cross-sec-
tional.

We can tell you we are not well-positioned at 12th grade. The
other countries are much better-positioned. At fourth grade, we are
terrificwe are almost first in the world. We thought that goal was
so far away, but look at our fourth-graders. And if you look at the
reading study in the IEA reading, at fourth grade, we were second
in reading only to. Finland. So our fourth-graders seem to be well-
positioned.

I would like to answer that question, but you need a longitudinal
design that the early childhood study will bring so we can tell you
what happened to the same kids as they churned through it. Cer-
tainly, school effects make a difference as well as out-of-school ef-
fects. I cannot disaggregate them for you, but obviously, you know
schools.

Senator HUTCHINSON. On page 8 in your report, you indicate that
"Studies have demonstrated the participation in high-quality early
childhood education programs can have short-term positive effects
on IQ and achievement and long-term positive effects on low-in-
come minority children's school completion."

We used to have a 3-year-old in kindergarten and a 4-year-old
in kindergarten, and we had a lot of cognitive stimulationthey/
were reading by 4 years oldbut what we found often found for
those who had very strong academic emphasis in preschool or early
kindergarten programs was that the differential, when they were
in first grade and were reading, and their counterparts were not,
by the time they reached sixth grade, that gap had closed appre-
ciably, and there was no significant difference.

It seems to me that what you are saying here is that the positive
effect is short-term on IQ and achievement, and the long-term ben-
efit is primarily with minority and low-income children where the
benefit is in school completion and the value of education as op-
posed to any particular academic or long-term positive correlation
there.

Could you expand on that?
Mr. FORGIONE. The research is not real strong in this area, but

there are some studies that indicate this. This is why in the early
childhood kindergarten study, we want to be able to answer the
question about what happens to children as they progress through
primary school. We want to look at the difference between the
kindergarlO year, how much do you learn, and what do you lose
or gain over the summer. A lot of suburban kids will probably gain
a lot from that rich environment of libraries and books, and then,
when they come back to first grade, where do they stand?

You are raising a lot of hypotheses which are very provocative.
This study will give you data to answer a number of them.
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Senator HUTCHINSON. But have we not had studies? Every an-
swer is "We need more studies." That is kind of frustrating to pol-
icymakers.

Mr. FORGIONE. Well, in the early childhood area, when you get
to cognitive achievementmath, reading, writingwe have not
had real good measures. There have been some studies, a couple
of longitudinal, but some of them are dated, and that is why the
Government is investing in this new one at this moment.

Again, it is how much evidence will you need to be convinced,
and there are always, with social sciences, the right and left hands.

Senator HUTCHINSON. But the question that I confront is, num-
ber one, what kind of investment do we need to make in that early
childhood, and then, if the benefits are such that we need to be
making and can make that kind of investment, what kind of invest-
ment are we looking atwhat should be the emphasis, what should
be included in those programsin order to obtain a long-term ben-
efit.

Mr. FORGIONE. I can just say from my agency that this is a
brand new area. We are experts in high school to college. We had
a 1972 study, a 1982 study, and a 1992 study. We can tell you a
lot about what happens to children from 10th grade to graduation
on. In this area, what gets measuredand where do you invest
I hope these studies, Senator, could tell you the leverage points
where, if you put more investment, it might be really paying off,
because every point in development is not the same.

I can just say from our point of view and that of many other Fed-
eral agencies that are partners, they are all investing in this, be-
cause we all feel we do not have enough of the datanot just re-
search; I want dataon how children are doing, and that is why
the studies have been launched.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator, if I could interrupt you briefly, Senator
Collins has to leave at 10:30.

Senator HUTCHINSON. I was just enjoying this new thing with no
lights going, so I will be glad to yield.

The CHAIRMAN. If you would yield, and I will come right back to
you.

Senator Collins?
Senator COLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you very

much, Senator Hutchinson, for so kindly letting me interrupt your
questioningbut you will be pleased to know that it is very much
along the lines of some of the issues that you have raised.

I was fascinated listening to your testimony, Dr. Forgione, and
I particularly applaud you for your determination to get longitu-
dinal studies that will give us the hard facts we need to make the
right decisions not only at the Federal level but at the State and
local levels as well as we invest in education, a goal that we all
support to ensure that our children have the best possible edu-
cation.

But I must say that some of the evidence you presented seems
to contradict in some ways the very theme of this hearingand I
do not say that critically; I think we have to follow the facts where
they lead us, and we do need to be data-driven, and I think that
at times, that is something that is very hard for Congress to do at
times. But the question in our hearing is "Are our children ready
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to learn?" and looking at the impact of early childhood development
and preschool programs. But if American fourth-graders are out-
performing their counterparts internationally, that suggests to me
that we are doing something right in preschool development and in
the primary grades, and that the problem is later on, that we are
not asking the right question; that perhaps the question that we
should be asking is what in the world is happening after fourth
grade that causes our students who are performing so spectacularly
at the fourth grade level to start this slide.

Now, I understand your point that to truly answer that question,
you need to be testing the same group of children, but certainly the
outstanding performance of the fourth-graders suggests that that is
not where the problem is.

Could you comment on that?
Mr. FORGIONE. I would ask you, in recognizing our terrific inter-

national standing in both reading and science at fourth gradethat
is a relative positioning. That does not say that we should not be
even better, or could be better, but that compared to our counter-
parts, we like what we see.

That is why what you need to do is to look at all kids at that
point. And when I disaggregated in one of the tables in the report,
and you start to see gaps in the disaggregation, and we know the
demographics of America are going to disaggregate more in terms
of that, then you might have cause to say you still need to main-
tain that fourth grade investment, because it may not hold.

RememberI like to use the escalator motifthe other countries
are on an escalator like we are. At fourth grade, we are a little
ahead at most, at least in the good section of it, but they are mov-
ing, and therefore, your relative positioning you need to continually
benchmark to make sure. But fourth grade looks good. I would just
say that when you disaggregate, you see a lot of gaps, a lot of
groups in America that are not doing well, and therefore, it may
need a strategic investment that certainly the reauthorization
would be about.

As you move up the system, there are significant questions, and
at each level, I wish I had a study for America. What we have to
do is pick "a few good Marines" of data and get those good data
and hold them constant and be able to follow them over time. That
is why the high school data we have together with the early child-
hood we think will be able to, over time, answer many questions.
But I think for the fourth-graders, this does not have to hold.

What Tim showed us, by the way, is that we were good at fourth
grade, but we were the only ones to slip below the international av-
erage in math. A couple of countries were good at eighth grade but
had slipped by 12th grade. So what Tim is saying is that you need
to benchmark at each leveldo not predict how you would do at
the next level just because you were good. You have to really have
evidence.

So I would just say the fourth grade data looks good, but it does
not reassure us in terms of the kinds of disaggregated growth that
you may want to consider.

Senator COLLINS. And certainly we always have to be concerned
about those within the group who could benefit from additional
help. But it still seems to me, particularly if you find that the
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fourth-graders that you tested who are now the eighth-graders fall
behind, that that is a significant finding that suggests that our
focus really needs to be on what happens after fourth grade. Would
you agree with that?

Mr. FORGIONE. Oh, absolutely. That is why I want to bring you
the data, and you can then decide. Secretary Riley has the same
imagery. Is the middle school a problem? The data proceeded that
way. This study will give us a chance to see if these good fourth-
graders who have been with us during the reform erathey came
into school in the ninetiesif they maintain their relative good po-
sitioning, you can feel very different than we do right now. But
again, it is a data-driven issue, and it will probably be more com-
plex.

I know that every time I bring data, you feel like a social sci-
entist, because you can always see the other half of this. But your
wisdom can make sense out of this in terms of policy, and we want
to ask the right questions, and that latter question is why we are
doing the TIMSS-R with the same cohort. It will not be the same
kids, it will not be the same schools, but it is two national prob-
ability samples of the same cohort at two points in time.

Senator COLLINS. One final, quick question. Earlier this year, the
committee was looking at Head Start, which is a program that all
of us supportI visited an excellent Head Start center in
Androscoggin County in Maine and was very impressed with what
they are doingbut again, I think we need to let the data deter-
mine where we go with Head Start and Early Head Start. It is my
understanding that there are some studies that show that students
who participate in Head Start and Early Head Start have an early
boost, but that it wears off, if you will, that they then fall back.

Are you familiar with those studies?
Mr. FORGIONE. Generally, I am. It has been a few years. My dis-

sertation looked at early childhood policy. I have experts behind
me, and we certainly can come and talk with you. But you are ab-
solutely right, and that is why the kindergarten study will bench-
mark children at the beginning of kindergarten and at the end, at
the beginning of first grade and at the end. That is four data points
we have never had. How much do you learn in reading in first
grade in America? There is no study that can answer that. We can
now tell you. Not only that, we can tell you how much do minority
children learn, or children from advantaged families. Then we are
going to look at third and fifth grades, to answer your question
about what happens over time, so this design will be able to ad-
dress that with the periodicity that is build into it. But they are
complex issues, because children, even in the same program, have
different inputs from the environment, their homes, so you have to
disaggregate that.

This study, again, is only information. You may have to take it
and contract an evaluator who can really answer certain questions.
I want you to have a rich, useful, timely database that can answer
those questions. We in the statistical community do not do evalua-
tionthere are evaluation parts of each department that do that
but we certainly need good information before you can do evalua-
tions.

2.
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Senator COLLINS. Thank you, and-I Thank the Senator from Ar-
kansas for his courtesy.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Hutchinson?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
In responding to Senator Collins, you used the term "relative po-

sitioning'' in talking about our fourth-graders doing pretty well
internationally, that it is relative, and that that does not mean we
do not need to be doing better. But that leads me to the question
of comparing international educational systems, because there are
those who say the problem is our system as opposed to perhaps
what European countries are doing.

The TIMSS reportand I have only had an opportunity to pe-
ruse it and have not looked at it in depthbut it did make com-
parisons among countriesand you made reference to our having
a decentralized educational systemand it compared nations that
have centralized education systems versus those that are decentral-
ized. Was there in that TIMSS report any correlation or any par-
ticular relationship that could be found between performance and
whether the country's educational system was centralized or decen-
tralized?

Mr. FORGIONE. There is a chart in the back of the report that we
put together because we knew that that would be a question, Sen-
ator, that people would want to raise. Basically, the answer is not
a complete one. Sweden is the best 12th-grade performing Nation
in the study. They are highly centralized. But there are also very
poor highly centralized countries in the studySouth Africa, Cy-
prus.

Senator HUTCHINSON. What is the population of Sweden?
Mr. FORGIONE. It is more homogeneous, people would say. But at

least they tested all their children. When you look at how many
children did not take the test in Swedenall of them did. There
are these differences, but at least we can say the Swedish edu-
cational system as it existed; how many years, it may differ.

On decentralization, Holland and the Netherlands, I believe, are
two decentralized systems, and they did very well. We have other
decentralized nations that did poorly.

So I think that what TIMSS has taught us is that it is what you
do with curriculum textbook teaching, how you use your resources,
that makes the difference. We found no magic bullettime, home-
work, TV. You had high performers like Japan who watched a lot
of TV, and you had high performers, like the United States, in 12th
grade who did not do well.

So I am sorry we could not find that variable, but TIMSS can an-
swer that, and we would be very happy to walk you through some
of the analysis, because we did try to find those distinguishing fac-
tors that might guide us, and certainly the centralization issue was
one.

Senator HUTCHINSON. It seemed to have less significance than
perhaps other factors that went across the whole waterfront.

Mr. FORGIONE. All I can say is that factor had pluses and
minuses. We did not compare them to each other. That kind of fac-
tor analysis or multivariate, we are not able to do right now to get
the data out. The first thing we do is get the data out with some
quick crosstabs, because you do not want to wait another 2 years.
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Senator HUTCHINSON. 'So there could be further analysis of that
data, then, that might reflect

Mr. FORGIONE. All the data is available on the web; all the world
can have it. Researchers are now studying questions, comparing
questions across countries, because we believe, as does Congress,
that this information belongs to the public. And it is the first inter-
national study, I am pleased to say, that has ever been released.
There was a SIMSS and a THIMSS. Those professors thought they
owned it. Well, in this study, I am pleased to tell you that all the
data have been released; anyone can do his or her own analysis.
It is on the web, and you can get a CD-ROM. So it is a terrific re-
source.

Work is being done, and they might have findings that counter-
vail what we said in our initial work, but that is okay, because that
is why we want good information. But our initial work did not
come up with any distinguishing factor that the good people had,
that the good countries, high performers, had that the low perform-
ers did not have. We were hoping for those magic bullets, but in
education it is rarely that easy, as you know.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Very good. Thank you.
If I could again reference page 8 in your testimony, about half-

way down, on the need for better early childhood data, you say
"The early experiences of children born in the 1990's differ in im-
portant ways from those of children born in previous decades. They
are more likely to live in young, female-headed, single-parent fami-
lies, to live in poverty," and so forth.

That really brings me back to the whole issue of the family.
From the research, can you conclude who has the greatest impact
on early childhood education attainment of the childthe school or
the parent?

Mr. FORGIONE. They both have a significant impact. We just re-
cently released a report I can send you on fathers. I wish I had had
that when I was a school principal. Fathers make a difference, es-
pecially in the lives of families that are one-parent. We never had
that evidence before. We know historically that mothers make a big
difference, so fathers and mothers together make the most dif-
ference, but in the number of single-parent families, some of our
new studies on fatherhood have shown us that some fathers are
being heroic and making a big difference in terms of grades, reten-
tion, not dropping out, and we need to get that message out, be-
cause too often we do not think about it.

What we were trying to point out here is that this study is in
the context of a very different demographic, and we have got to
make sure when we report back to you that you can look at these
issues as you like, and certainly family structure is an important
external variable.

Senator HUTCHINSON. You have partially answered this, but from
the research available, what are the qualities of families that do
the best in preparing a child for school? Obviously, a two-parent
family, from what you have said would be the best, but are there
other qualities, like the reading

Mr. FORGIONE. If I could take you to the chart on page 25, in this
telephone survey of households, we tried to ask questions that
were, again, proxy measures, but more direct, about what you -are
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doingas I pointed out earlier, the ability to work with your chil-
dren on numbers and numeracy and literacy, those kinds of issues.
So this is certainly important. The issue of reading aloud to your
children has been seen to be highly correlatedagain, not causal,
but highly correlatedwith good achievement. But again, we are
bounded by this correlation because we do not have a longitudinal
dataset that could help us follow certain students and see, with
poor kids who participated in Head Start and those who did not,what happens over timedo they make it up, or do they never
make it up?

So this is the nature of the early childhood design that is going
to try to look at these issues. The factors that are listed here are
the ones that we thought were important, but they are really pe-
destrian. I mean, they are not the kinds of things we can do in the
early childhood study, where you can talk to parents, you can test
children, teachers one-on-one with their students, and you can real-
ly get an understanding of psychomotor skills. So those are the
kinds of new datasets, and therefore, I think these are the best
measures if you want to ask what existedwe tried to measure,
but we could only do it over a telephone, asking parents' percep-
tions, and we know that that can be

Senator HUTCHINSON. Doctor, when you gave the statistics on
those who read with their children every day, of course, common
sense would say there is an obvious value there. Then you dem-
onstrated the differential between parents who graduated from
high school or college versus those who did not and the amount of
reading they did with their children. As you were giving that, I was
tempted to say, okay, there is an obvious value, and there is an ob-
vious gapnow, how do we solve thatgive us that answer. I
know that that is not your job, but if in fact the great influence
there is the familyand I think most of us believe that it isand
we see this differential, what do we do as public policymakers?
How do we make the difference, and how do we narrow that gap
and ensure that children are getting that kind of cognitive stimula-
tion from their parents by reading with them or whatever every
day? I think that is something that we have to wrestle with.

Mr. FORGIONE. I am sure my colleague here this morning will
offer much of that from the research side, and then you have to

ijudge where the best investments are. But certainly it is a dynamic
field, and hopefully my colleague will reinforce whether I accu-
rately presented the kinds of issues, because one has to be careful
in this field that we are being open and asking the right questions
and bringing good data, because the worst thing we can do is col-
lect poor data and have you generalize off of that.

We will have the scrutiny of the American public looking at this
study, and obviously, we hope we will be equal to that task for you,
and when my colleague presents, I will be anxiously taking notes
and seeing if we are looking at the right issues and factors.

Senator HUTCHINSON. I just thought of this, but in the sectionI think it is on page 8where you talk about the changing nature
of the family and how different it is in the nineties, I assume that
when these studies are done, the demographic information is there
so that you could analyze the effect of divorce, cohabitation, out-of-
wedlock birth, those various factors, on achievement. Has that kind
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of correlation been made, and what have you found on the impact
of those kinds of things on readiness to learn?

Mr. FORGIONE. We do not have any data yet. I am not familiar
in the literature. I could ask my colleague; maybe the other pre-
senter would know. That is why we wanted to study thatyou are
correctwe want you to be able to ask and be able to get an an-
swer to that question.

The effect of poverty over time in the elementary/secondary sys-
tem is pretty demonstrative.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Just one thingyou emphasized the ero-
sion of the family into the one-parent family as being primarily an
economic impact, and I am wondering if, regardless of income level,
there is not an effect upon readiness to learn.

Mr. FORGIONE. We are dealing with the social capital issue of all
of it together and how it impacts on the student in terms of

Senator HUTCHINSON. But with raw data, I would think it would
be easy enough to ask whether, on middle or upper income, it also
affects readiness to learn in children who are growing up in that
kind of home.

Mr. FORGIONE. Yes, I think we can do those by variate analyses
once you have that data.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. What are your time constraints, Sen-

ator?
Senator HUTCHINSON. It is just you and me, and I can stay.
The CHAIRMAN. I was going to say I can go another hour or so,

so if you can stay, I wanted to continue a little bit with the doctor
and then go to our next witness.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. And I would ask Dr. Forgione if he would not

mind staying for the testimony of our next witness, also.
Mr. FORGIONE. Certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. I guess one of the things that disturbed me more

than the TIMSS results was that the AFT several years ago did a
comparison in the GED testsI do not know if you compared
thosebut I was embarrassed at how easy ours was and terrorized
at how difficult some of the other countries' were in terms measur-
ing what they must have to be considered to have gotten adequate
math in high school.

That brings up the question, is it real world stuff with TIMSS?
Are they similar in the sense of how they measure performance, as
in some of these countries where it is real world kinds of things,
as well as relatively complicated math?

Mr. FORGIONE. If I could ask you to go to page 23, in the fourth
and eighth grade tests, for the world, it was 9-year-olds and 13-
year- olds in America, we call it fourth and eighth grades. You can
see the curriculum areasgeometry algebra, probability, data rep-
resentation, earth science, life science. The fourth and eighth grade
tests were curriculum-driven tests.

Forty-one countries got around the table. Germany and France
put a lot of geometry in eighth grade. We know that in America,
probably 5 percent of our children at the most are taking geometry
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in eighth grade, maybe 20 percent taking algebra. In France and
Germany, all the kids take it.

But again, it,is an international test, TIMSSremember, it is
not an American testso you have got to agree to a. framework.
Basically, those tests were more curriculum-oriented. That is why
the States are signing up for itbecause Missouri wants to know
they are teaching geometry, and how are they doingand then,
how are they doing not just against Arkansas or Kansas, but
against high-performing countries.

When you get to 12th grade, Senator, that is where we had two
sets of instruments. One set was literacymathematical literacy
we called it mathematical knowledgeand science knowledge.
There, we would really get into problems that students had to
solveI mean basic stuff.

The math test was anchored internationally at a seventh grade
level. For America, it took until ninth grade for every child to get
everything on that test. So again we see a slippage. Why does it
take until ninth grade for all kids to get this general knowledge,
when in other countries typically you get it by seventh grade? And
this slippage gets at the issue of what is being expected. But that
test definitely was real world applications.

There were two other tests at the 12th-grade levela specialist
test, a test in physics and a test in calculus. Those are very dif-
ferent. So the fourth grade test was curriculum-oriented on a
framework that the world developed, the 26 countries, at grade
four, the 41 countries at grade eight. When we came to grade 12,the end of secondaryyou see, some countries end secondary at
14th grade. Some countries let kids leave at 9th, 10th, 11th. We
sampled in every one of those cohorts. I think Switzerland had 30
samples, because they have different cantons, and they let kids go
in 9th grade, 10th grade, 11th, 12th, 13th, 14th. So to get a na-
tional sample, you had to pick a sample from every group. In
America, Norway and Australia, it was only 12th grade, because
that is where we end school, but it is called "the end of schooling
survey." So your point about the low expectations is very correct,
Senator Jeffords.

We have a math study, a video study, of grade eight. I would just
ask you to watch one Japanese video lessonit is only 12 min-
utesand see the mathematics that is being presented in eighth
grade, a half-probability samplethis is the norm for Japanand
compare that to the American geometry lesson and see the waythat the teaching, the group work, the individual work, the board
work interacts in a whole. That is what improvement is about. It
is not just having better curriculum or better textbooks or better
teachers. In education, you have got to make it happen.

The video study has told us that there is not rigor in middle
school math in the United States. We keep pushing arithmetic, but
we do not introduce mathematics, and that is something that
America has to decide. If we were high-performing, you would not
care, but since at eighth grade, it looks like we fell below the inter-
national average in math, we might want to reexamine. These are
hypotheses, these are not causalities.

So you are right, Senator Jeffords, this is an issue about lower
expectations in terms of rigor and focus.
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The CHAIRMAN. It seems to me that for our purposes in terms of
the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, these are the essen-
tial things as we look toward especially providing the work force.
If you look at their schools compared to ours with respect to pre-
paring young people to come out of high school with good jobs pay-
ing $10, $15, and $20 an hour, ours generally come out in the $5
an hour area. I think that that is very important for us to under-
stand, because we are just not doing it, at least as far as our busi-
nesses are concerned.

I was amazed, and I am sure you read the Harvard Business Re-
port on Motorola and the study on the problems they found, and
that the problem was not only that they did not know the math,
but that they could not read the question to determine what the
problem was.

Mr. FORGIONE. If I could do one advertisement, Senator, the
TIMSS test, the 4th, 8th and 12th grades, if you go to the cover
sheet of our web page, we link to Boston College, and you can pull
down half the items. We decided to give half the items away, be-
cause America's teachers are hard customers, and until they saw
what do you mean by geometry at fourth gradeshow me the item,
show me geometry at eighth gradeI am very pleased to say that
half of the TIMSS items are out there. Your Eisenhower Network
that you are funding is using themthe science collaboratives. So
TIMSS is really giving people a reality, not just the word "geom-
etry"show me that isosceles triangle, and what problem are you
asking me to solve at what level? So that is very correct, Senator
Jeffords.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Senator Hutchinson, do you have anything else for Dr. Forgione?
Senator HUTCHINSON. No, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Please stay with us, if you do not mind.
Mr. FORGIONE. Oh, I will. Thank you, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness is Faith Wohl, who is a former

staff member of the National Performance Review and current
president of the Child Care Action Campaign.

Welcome, and please help us out.
Ms. WOHL. Good morning and thank you.
Thank you very much, Senator Jeffords and members of the com-

mittee. Thank you for holding this hearing on the important ques-
tion of the readiness of our young children to learn once they enter
school, and thank you for inviting me to participate.

We know, of course, that children learn from the day they are
born provided they are in an environment that supports and en-
courages their development. Children's preparedness for school de-
pends on many thingstheir physical health and well-being, their
social and emotional development, their use of language, and their
cognitive knowledge. Their readiness for all early learning, includ-
ing elementary school, requires the combined efforts of families,
communities and schools to provide high-quality care, stimulation
and good health throughout the first 5 years of life.

Kindergarten and first grade teachers are quick to point out that
they know almost from the first school bell in September which
children will make it and which will not. They will tell you that
they do not need any more studies; they know which children come
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from high-quality preschool programs and which do not. They know
very soon which children are ready to learn and which are not.

Now, I am not an educator by profession or experience, nor a
statistician or a researcher, for that matter. Instead, I first became
aware of the link between good-quality early childhood programs
and first grade performance when I had the privilege of studying
the French child care system nearly 10 years ago. I was then a
human resources director for the DuPont Company in Wilmington,
DE, and I was invited to be on a 14-person team that was sent to
France by the French-American Foundation. We were there to de-
termine whether there were lessons from the French system that
could provide practical ideas for the United States.

We learned many memorable things in France as we studied and
experienced their superb child care and preschool programs. One
that was outstanding both in its impact on me and its relevance
to today's hearing was the fact that national French data showed,
10 years ago, a positive correlation between the number of years
in preschool and the rates at which children from all socioeconomic
backgrounds pass their very tough first grade reading exam, which
they considered a good indicator of subsequent school success.
These data confirmed the French believe that preschool is an effec-
tive counterbalance to other differences, such as region and back-
ground, because its aims are the same and its programs are the
same for all children in the country.

As I have told colleagues and associates many times, I came back
from France an angry woman but also a determined one. I was
angry because I had seen in my 2 weeks there a level of quality
in early childhood programming that was available in only isolated
instances here but was virtually universal there.

As I told a group of French and Americans at a gathering in
Paris then, I had visited many child care centers in the United
States, and it was a rare one that passed with I called "the Emily
test." This was my visceral grandmother's question"Would I leave
Emily here?" Emily was then 10 months old and the youngest of
my grandchildren. But in 2 weeks in France, every early childhood
setting that I had seen passed that demanding test.

My determination focused on what action I could take on return-
ing to the United States to improve the quality of child care and
early education and thus enhance the ability of our children to suc-
ceed in school.

My first effort in this regard was to institute at DuPont a pro-
gram that we called "Flying Colors," which used corporate financial
incentives to encourage child care programs to pursue professional
accreditation through the National Association for the Education of
Young Children. This was a way to persuade child care providers
to reach for standards of quality that were higher than State li-
censing requirements, which I am sure you know are very minimal,
and it was a way to communicate the message that, as a company,
we believed in the importance of good-quality care.

When we started, Delaware had only one center in the entire
State that was professionally accredited, and within a fairly short
time there were more than 40 accredited programsand that num-
ber continued to grow, but I have been gone for 5 years, so I do
not know where it is now.
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I left DuPont in 1993 to come to Washington to join the Federal
Government as director of the Office of Workplace Initiatives at the
General Services Administration. In that role, I would for the next
4 years oversee 100 child care centers for civilian employees in
Federal buildings across the country. I was delighted to learn when
I got there that GSA had already instituted in 1992 the require-
ment that all the centers under its oversight become accredited. As
director of that program, I continued to drive the pursuit of accred-
itation as one means to assure a common standard of quality
across all of GSA's centers, and when I left in December of last
year, more than 75 percent of GSA's centers had achieved accredi-
tation.

At the end of last year, I joined the Child Care Action Campaign
to be a full-time, full-fledged advocate for quality child care. What
strikes me forcefully nowand I will confess continues to make me
angryis that while we know that good-quality child care and pre-
school education help children enter school ready to learn, we have
not taken the steps as a nation to act on that knowledge.

When Congress passed the Goals 2000: Educate America Act in
March of 1994, it declared that, and I quote, "by the year 2000, all
children in America will start school ready to learn.' However, it
did not provide new funding or new programs to assure that we
would meet this goal. It would be as if we had declared our na-
tional intent to go to the moon and back in a decade but had not
created NASA or a new space center to make sure that it hap-
pened.

The law further called for access for all children to high-quality
preschool programs as one key means to reach the readiness target,
but we find ourselves now, at the end of 1998, very far from that
goal in terms of both access and quality.

In fact, the landmark study, "Cost, Quality and Child Outcomes"
in 1995 found that the quality of care in more than 80 percent of
child care centers in the United States is poor to mediocre. In 40
percent of infant and toddler rooms, caregivers did not even follow
basic health and safety practices. Experts in the field would con-
firm that the situation today, several years after that study, has
not changed.

To compound the problem, while some parents struggle to find
appropriate child care in their communities, those who do find
good-quality care most often discover it is too expensive and settle
for care they can afford, which is often unlicensed and developmen-
tally inappropriate.

Unless we take steps to make sure that good-quality child care
and early education are available to every family that needs it, that
caregivers are paid appropriate compensation instead of poverty-
level wages, and that child care fees are affordable to parents, we
not only will not meet the school readiness target in the year
2000we will never meet it.

In fact it is clear now that we have already missed the goal es-
tablished in the law. But that failure has been met with silence
and apparent lack of concern, when I think we should be in a na-
tional uproar over the opportunities our children have been denied.

Our failure to meet the year 2000 goal also means that the
gloomy predictions of the Hudson Institute's "Workforce 2020," a



29

report they published last year, will in fact come to pass. The re-
port pointed out that, and I quote, "While millions of Americans
with proficiency in math, science and the English language will
join a global elite whose services will be in intense demand"-20
years from now"other Americans with inadequate education and
no technological expertise will face declining wages or unemploy-
ment."

In short, by failing to ready children now for their education in
schoolall childrenwe condemn them to second class status in
our society for the rest of their lives.

Our quality crisis in early education is actually a crisis of fund-
ing, and solving it will require a big investment. In my opinion,
that will require a radical shift in our priorities and our focus. We
will have to get past the apparent constraints of the present and
acknowledge fully that our children are the future of this country
and the only future we have. They are our future work force, our
future parents, our future citizens and the ones who will provide
the resources to keep Social Security healthy. We simply have to
start thinking differently.

Study after study has confirmed the fact that high-quality early
childhood programming works. The Child Care Action Campaign
will shortly release its own study, which is called "Right from the
Start," which identifies 70 notably successful partnerships through-
out the United States among child care, Head Start and public
schools in low-income communities in 35 States. Success in the
study is defined in terms of child outcomes, including improved
readiness for and performance in school. These programs prove
that we can ready children for school, even in difficult settings.

Recently, we also worked with the High Scope Educational Re-
search Foundation in Ypsilanti, MI to release its newest study,
which showed that obtaining additional external funding to supple-
ment the fees paid by parents can produce high-quality programs
where teachers are paid above-average wages and are thus more
likely to make long-term commitments that foster their bonds with
the children.

Another study in Rochester, NY showed that by doubling the
number of children in publicly-funded early childhood programs
over a 6-year period, the City of Rochester was able to reduce the
incidence of serious learning, speech and motor skills problems in
incoming kindergartners from 61 percent to 38 percent.

In another New York State study, Syracuse found that 4-year-
olds who were behind their age group in skills and vocabulary were
able to catch up in most cases only after a few months of pre-kin-
dergarten programs. In less than 5 months, the proportion of chil-
dren working at or above a 4-year-old age level increased from 21
percent to 81 percent in their study.

In short, I believe that we in the United States already know
what the French first taught me nearly 10 years ago: Quality early
childhood programs result in readiness for school and better per-
formance in school. The differenceand I think it is a critical
oneis our inability or unwillingness to act on the knowledge we
already have. And that is what I think has to change.

I would like to close my comments by quoting the founder of our
organization, Mrs. Elinor Guggenheimer, who said this in 1992: "I

0 o
52-734 99 - 3



30

want to see an entirely new approach to educationa system that
recognizes that children learn from the moment of birth, that edu-
cation is a continuum in which the formal school system plays only
one part. I want to look at the human animal in a new and fresh
way, with an understanding of what may be lost in any 1 year due
to neglect, poor nutrition and lack of cognitive stimulation. How do
we take the newborn infant and begin and continue the process of
developing an adult who can survive and contribute to a techno-
logically-oriented democratic society? How can we integrate toddler
care, preschool care, out-of-school care and the formal educational
system?"

Until we can answer Mrs. Guggenheimer's questions, the answer
to the query posted by this hearing, "Are our children ready to
learn?" unfortunately will be nonot all of them.

The critical question now is what we as a nation are prepared
to do to recommit ourselves to this goal and to the necessary ac-
tions that will assure that we get there. To do less is to abandon
too many of our children to a future that none of us in this room
would accept for our own children and grandchildren.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Wohl may be found in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. That was very helpful tes-

timony.
Throughout your testimony, you talked about accreditation. Can

you explain what child care accreditation is and why you believe
it is so important in efforts to improve the quality of child care?

Ms. WOHL. Yes, I would be glad to. First of all, you understand
that the States set the requirements by means of which child care
centers are licensed. It was very interesting and challenging when
I was at GSA to operate a system of 100 child care centers in 37
States and recognize that every State had different requirements
that we had to meet. But those requirements, while they are var-
ious, are all what I would call relatively minimal in terms of estab-
lishing a floor of qualitythey are not a guarantee of quality, but
they set a minimum standard below which it would put children
at risk if they were in a program that did not meet those stand-
ards. And the differences among States are very broad, and some
are so terrible that I do not know how children really can survive
in the environments they create.

If you want to encourage child care providers to reach for a high-
er standard of quality than minimum licensing requirements, the
National Association for the Education of Young Children, which is
a professional organization in the field, a very large professional or-
ganization, has set a process in place by means of which centers
can go through a very detailed and comprehensive and in many
ways burdensome process of self-evaluation, a very detailed set of
criteria that they have to evaluate every aspect of their program
against. And once they reach their conclusions about how they
score in each of these attributes, then NAEYC sends in a validation
team to work with the center to either accept their findings, which
would involve the findings of the administration of the center and
the teachers at the center and the parents of the children in the
center, and the validators would either accept those findings or re-
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ject them and maybe, if there were not too many things wrong in
the minds of the validators, suggest some specific ways that they
could improve and then defer accreditation until those criteria were
met.

When I was at DuPont, and we looked at the issue of why so few
centers were accredited, we talked to a number of centers, and they
told us it was, first, very burdensome, and they had very few staff
resources to apply to it; second, it was expensivethere are fees at-
tached to this, and third, they were concerned that if there were
improvements that they had to make, they did not have the finan-
cial resources to make those improvements.

So in the program that we set up, we provided technical assist-
ance to overcome the burdensome nature, or at least to ameliorate
somewhat the burdensome nature of the process, and we provided
financial incentives that paid the validation fees and also provided
relatively small stipends either for family day care homes or for
day care centers that would allow them to make modest improve-
ments. And it worked, in that everywhere we turned in commu-
nities all across the country where we did this, there was a great
response, and the idea was planted in the child care community
that there was a way to assure, despite varying State standards
about licensing, a common standard of quality across the country
if we could commit to the NAEYC standards.

I remember, for example, as I said in my opening comments, that
in Delaware, there was only one center that was accredited, and I
think within 2 years, we had 40. In Jackson, MS, when GSA's cen-
ter there became accredited, it was the first center in that city to
ever be accredited. What happens when that occurs is that other
centers understand that something has changed in the marketplace
and that they need to think differently about the level of quality
they have to seek.

So it is very much a self-study process, elaborately constructed
by people who understand child development; it looks at program,
it looks at facilities, it looks at curriculum, it looks at health and
safety in a minimal way, and it looks at the important things such
as teacher training, the maintenance of health and safety records
on the children, and the intangible qualities of interaction and rela-
tionships between staff and children.

The CHAIRMAN. We will go 5 minutes back and forth, Senator
Hutchinson, if that is all right; so go ahead, please.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for your testimony, Ms. Wohl. In reading your testi-

monyfirst, we were very moved and impressed by the French sys-
tem that you observed during your time thereand you advocate
a kind of universal child care and early education for every child
in the United States. So my question would be what kind of early
educationyou mentioned nutrition, and you also mentioned cog-
nitive stimulationso what do you see specifically as the ingredi-
ents of a good early education program, and at what age should
that program start? When you speak of "the Emily test," that is a
little bit subjective, and I think everybody would have a little dif-
ferent idea as to where they would leave their childrenso what
do you envision?
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Ms. WOHL. Well, it is very subjective. I did not pretend that it
was anything else. But it is a surprisingly good barometer, because
a lot of what you see in measuring the quality of an early childhood
program is intangible; it is not something that you can set down
and say it is all about curriculum. It is all about relationships. It
is about children learning to trust adults. It is about children be-
ginning to build relationships with each other and learning how to
work together.

There was a book written by a business leader, Robert Fulgum,
who said that everything important that he needed to know in life,
he learned in kindergarten. Well, if you think about some of the
things that are taught in early childhood programs, they really are
ways in which children learn to manage themselves, ways in which
their curiosity is excited. Yes, a good child care program will have
ways in which to encourage pre-literacy skills, but most educators
at that level will say that while those are important, they are not
the most important; that what is truly important is the issue of
helping the child to develop to his or her fullest, because those are
the years of greatest development, the first 5 years of life, and they
all occur before formal school, or what we know of as formal school,
really starts.

So what has to happen in order for that potential to be realized
is that children have to come in contact with highly-trained child
care providers who understand child development, especially child
development of very young children, and who are trained in it and
who have, ideally, degrees in early childhood development.

What we have instead in most of our programs are caregivers
who are paid the minimum wage. Seventy percent of all child care
workers in the United States earn poverty-level wages or below.
Most of them have no more than a high school education.

One of the most potent contrasts with the French system is that
they train their early childhood teachers in the same institutions
where their elementary school teachers are trainedin fact, they
share the first 2 years. At the 2-year point, one group goes in this
direction, and the other group goes in this direction, to get inten-
sive training in the specific development of the years that they are
going to be teaching, whether children before the age of 5 or chil-
dren over the age of 5. And when they graduate, they are all paid
the same.

So the people who are teaching in French child care programs
have the same education and the same compensation and the same
professional recognition as teachers in elementary schools. In my
mind, I think that would be one of the important measures of
whether we have a quality child care system in this country or a
set of 50 quality child care systems, because of course, child care
is really in the hands of the Statesthat the people who are run-
ning the programs and the people who are teaching the children
and interacting with them on a daily basis are highly-trained
teachers.

Senator HUTCHINSON. In Arkansasand I think we are improv-
ing the situationbut child care is expensive, and an awful lot of
working parents will leave their preschoolers with the grand-
parents. Well, they are not highly-trained; they may not be edu-
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catedthey surely do not have a degree in early childhood edu-
cation.

Ms. WOHL. Well, I am a grandparent. I have eight grandchildren.
I take care of them one or two at a time. I do not have a degree
in early childhood educationbut I also do not take care of them
and many grandparents do notfor 10 hours a day, 5 days a week,
and manage an entire group of children who are at various stages
of their personal development. That takes a different set of skills
than grandparents.

I think hidden in your question, however, is another thing that
I want to be sure we look at, and that is that for many families,
grandparents are not available, so that if you have loving grand-
parents who really had the interest of a child at heart, I think that
might be a very good system for children in the first couple of years
of life if the parents themselves could not be there. But once chil-
dren turn 3, my educator friends tell me they really benefit from
a group setting where they can begin to learn how to deal with
other children and not just be loved and cared for and provided
with food and safety by their families in a family setting.

I think the critical difference is the ability to manage a group of
children and to understand the various developmental stages they
may be seeing in many children at a time.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Mr. Chairman, please tell me when my 5
minutes are up. I do not want to go over.

The CHAIRMAN. I am watching very carefully, yes. You have an-
other minute.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Would you suggest, then, that all children
would be better off in a preschool program of some sort at age 3?
It seems to me that is what you are suggesting.

Ms. WOHL. Well, let us understand that I am not suggesting chil-
dren be removed from their parents

Senator HUTCHINSON. You said that the social setting
Ms. WOHL. I was simply commenting on your question about

whether grandparents could not provide, without the benefit of
early childhood training, the same benefit to these children, and I
say yes, up to a point, and at a certain point, these teachers that
I tell you about in first grade know which children have been in
preschool and which have not because they are further along in
their development by and large.

But I really want to comment on the word you used, which was
"removed". We have to understand that our children are not home,
by and large, with their parents today anyway. More than one-
third of children below the age of 5 are in child care centers, and
at least another one-third or more are in the care of people other
than their parents or grandparents. That is a function of the
changing family unit today and our changing economic environ-
ment which demands that both parents work, or in the case of the
growing number of single-parent families, that that parent is in the
work force.

So there is no question now about taking children out of the
home; it is a question of being sure that the environments that
they are in because their parents are working are quality.

Senator HUTCHINSON. It is a question of where they are better
off, though, and I think what I heard you say was that teachers
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can tell which ones have been, and that there are certain things
that they cannot get in that family setting that they could get in
a social setting.

Ms. WOHL. That is true. They may be able to get it in a large
family where they have a lot of children, but that is not the typical
family today. And certainly the studies that I cited in Syracuse and
Rochester, which begin to make the same correlation that the
French do between the number of years in preschool and children's
success in school, would bear that out.

Senator HUTCHINSON. And the French data that you refer to,
could you make that available to the committee?

Ms. WOHL. Yes, I would be happy to make that available. It is
10 years old, and I have the data that are 10 years old

Senator HUTCHINSON. And it shows a positive correlation be-
tween the number of years in preschool and the rates at which chil-
dren from all socioeconomic backgrounds

Ms. WOHL. Yes. I would be glad to send that to youor, I will
submit it to the committee if that would be more appropriate.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Wohl, we talked about your accreditation

system. It is my understanding that actually, there are a number
of other accreditation entities, I think the majority of which are as-
sociated with religious organizations. The National Association for
the Education of Young People is just one of I think more than a
dozen professional entities like that. Can you tell me a little bit
more about how they communicate with other, or what kinds of
standards they use, or how they develop their standards?

Ms. WOHL. I wish I could respond positively to your question, but
I cannot. The accreditation process that I am familiar with and
that we used in my life in the private sector and in my life at GSA
is the one at NAEYC, which is widely considered in the field to be
the best accreditation system.

However, if centers or family day care homes wanted to pursue
another form of accreditation that again accomplish the same goal
of lifting their standards above minimal licensing requirements, I
certainly would not do anything to discourage that. But the one
that I am most familiar with and which I think offers the best po-
tential for increasing quality is the one at NAEYC.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Forgone, do you know anything about the
differences between accreditation standards; do you have any data
as to the effectiveness?

Mr. FORGIONE. I could try to do some research for you, and my
colleagues may know of it. I know it is a State system

The CHAIRMAN. They are shaking their heads, nojust to let you
know what they think. [Laughter.]

Mr. FORGIONE. I know that when I was State superintendent in
Delaware, we had the same experience, that there was not a lot to
draw upon; it was very idiosyncratic. NAEYC was the one that was
evolving. But they tend to be input and not output standards, so
therefore you want to miss them both in the accreditation system
and look at input and output processes.

Ms. WOHL. That is true. One statisticI said I was not a statisti-
cian, and I am certainly notbut one statistic I might offer, just
to put it in context, is that there are more than 100,000 child care
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centers in the United States, and fewer than 6,000 of them are cur-
rently accredited by NAEYC, which shows that there is a lot of
room to develop that process and to assure that other centers reach
for a higher standard of quality.

Those that are accredited tend to be those that are managed for
employers or those in the military or those in settings like the Fed-
eral buildings where GSA oversaw the centers. It tends to be more
where there is an outside organization overseeing the idea or the
intent to have a quality program that the center is encouraged to
become accredited. For example, the largest company that manages
child care centers for corporationsa company called Bright Hori-
zons Family Solutionshas 255 centers under their management
for some of the largest companies in the country, and they have a
requirement that all of those centers be accredited.

The CHAIRMAN. That is something that is very difficult, let me
say, to try to get into accreditation from a national perspective, and
I am certainly not going to recommend that we try to do that. But
I do know there is a need to try to determine the effectiveness of
different methodologies and what kinds of standards are effective
in getting the results desired so we can at least give some guidance
on that aspect.

This is just anecdotal information, but we tried to provide some
through GSA, and as you know, mysteriously, it passed both the
House and the Senate, but it disappeared in that great, big bill
that was looming there because a staff member walked in and said,
"I do not like it,' and that was the first time I had seen a reaction
of some staff member who was not even a Member of Congress end
up doing away with something I thought waswell, I will stopthere.

Ms. WOHL. Some providers, I hasten to say, do not like it because_
they know that what it is going to require is an increase in their
costs and that they will then either make less money or they will
have to raise prices for parents, and parents are already terribly
strapped.

Another statisticI am getting in my own wayon that score,is the question of affordabilitybecause I think these two are very
closely linked, the questions of quality and affordabilitytoday, of
every dollar spent on early childhood programs, including HeadStart, any form of publicly funded pre-kindergarten, child care cen-
ters, the whole range of programs, for every dollar that is spent,
parents pay 60 cents out of that dollar, various levels of Govern-
ment pay 39 cents, and the private sector pays one penny. And for
the average parent, that is 60 centsand for some parents, of
course, it is 100 percent, because it is only parents who get sub-sidies of one kind or another who pay less than the cost that is
chargedbut overall, on average in the country, 60 cents out of
every dollar is paid. And for parents, that 60 cents is extremely dif-
ficult. On average, the cost of reasonable quality care across the
country is more than $4,000 a year, and in cities like New York
and Washington, it can be $8,000 or $10,000 a year per child.

So we really cannot look to parents to pay any more money than
they are currently payingin fact, it is an inordinate percentage
of their family budget, often second only to food and their mortgage
payment, that they are paying for child care.
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So that providers who are sensitive to the economics of the fami-
lies they serve are very hesitant to reach for a higher standard of
quality which will cost the provider more and will ultimately result
in even higher prices.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Hutchinson?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
On the issue of accreditation againactually, your testimony as

a whole is a pretty strong indictment of policymakers and law-
makerson the accreditation issue, the DuPont initiative that you
were involved in was privately funded and was an incentive pro-
gram. As you say, though, there is very little funding coming from
the private side. Do you see a better approachdo you see the Fed-
eral Government getting involved in the accreditation process as
being a better alternative to working within the States, trying to
see them raise those very minimal standards on licensing require-
ments? What is the best way for us to go about achieving an in-
crease in the quality of day care?

Ms. WOHL. First of all, I would like to say that I did not intend
for my testimony to be an indictment of policymakers or the Gov-
ernment. I intended it to be an indictment of the American people,
because I really think that that is where the issue has to change
in terms of public will, which then drives policy, ideally. So I want-
ed to set that straight. Nor am proposing a program of Federal ac-
creditation of child care centers.

What I do think would be helpful is some strong signal from the
national level that accreditationor, let me say it another way
that higher quality is necessary and important. I think it was as
important as the financial incentives that DuPont was providing to
child care providers. I think it was as important to the whole com-
munity served that a company like DuPont, which was known for
its technological prowess and scientific research, was saying to the
community as a whole that quality child care is important to us
it is important to us as a company because it is important to the
parents who are our employees, but it is also important in terms
of the effect it can have on future employees and on the citizens
who are going to be our neighbors in the communities where we
have operations.

So rather than proposing any system of Federal accreditation, I
think there needs to be a national call for higher quality. I think
it is disgraceful that 80 percent of our centers are poor to mediocre,
and that rating was applied to them by a group of topnotch early
childhood researchers at some of the best colleges and universities
in the country in the study that I cited in 1995.

If you visited any programs that would fall into that category,
you would be as appalled as I am, and the idea that 80 percent of
them are like that and that in 40 percent of the rooms that take
infants, like my grandchildren, they are not even following basic
health and safety practices, I do not know how we sleep at night
over that.

Senator HUTCHINSON. I have visited a lot of day care centers and
child care centers, but let us assume for a moment that the 80 per-
cent figure is right. Do you have specific proposals or ideas for us
in the reauthorization of ESEA on how we can address the problem
to which you make clear reference here?
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Ms. WOHL. I do not know how it can be done through the reau-
thorization of that Act, or if it can be, but I do think that one thingthat will help in this regard is to accelerate the momentum of themove toward universal pre-kindergarten programming, which
Georgia has led and which New York State is now in the first year
of implementing and which has been implemented in small sectors
of about 39 States in the country.

I really feel the schools have an important role to play because
of the resources and leadership that they provide in the commu-nity.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Can you define "universal pre-kinder-
garten programming"?

Ms. WOHL. Well, let us say that any 4-year-old child whose fam-
ily would want that experience for that child would have access toa public

Senator HUTCHINSON. That is universally offered.
Ms. WOHL. Universally offered and publicly fundedbut it would

obviously be voluntary.
Senator HUTCHINSON. At 4 years old?
Ms. WOHL. And lower. I believe that ultimately, it ought to be

available in the period 3 to 5, largely because, again, we have to
recognize the reality of families today who need this very expensive
child care that I talked about for 5 years. If we had publicly funded
pre-kindergarten programming, it would alleviate some of the fi-
nancial burden and, ideally, would improve the quality of the offer-ings.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Universal pre-kindergarten available and
publicly fundedthat is an other way of saying publicly funded day
care. I mean, the pre-kindergarten program available to parents
would in effect be a child care provider and manyand I do notwant to put words in your mouth; I am trying to understand ex-
actly what we are talking about.

Ms. WOHL. All right. Let me step aside and describe it to you
briefly as the French do it. They call it preschool, or they describeit in French as "ecole maternelle," or "maternal school.' This isavailable to children from age 21/2 through 5, and it is voluntary.It is 6 hours a day. But it is not child care because it is not de-
signed to meet the needs of working parents; it is designed to meet
the developmental needs of children.

Now, obviously, it benefits parents who work, but it is not de-
signed for them; it is designed for their children. The result is that
98 percent of children in the age group that we are talking about
go to the preschool program, 98 percent, whether their parentswork or they do not. So in trying to relabel it as "child care," Iwould prefer that you thought of it as preschool or early education.

Senator HUTCHINSON. OK. Dr. Forgionedid I say your nameright? I have been hesitant to say it all day, because I was afraidI would say it wrong. In the recent report, how did France compareoverall in academic achievement, both beginning at the first grade
level and at the 12th year?

Mr. FORGIONE. I know that at the 12th grade level, and in math-
ematics, France has done well, generally. I think their only middle
level in fourth grade
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Senator HUTCHINSON. My recollection is that France did not par-
ticularly outperform the United States.

Mr. FORGIONE. At the end of the system in mathematics, France
was one of the international top presenters; in science, they were
much weaker, but I think they got stronger through the system rel-
ative to other countries, if I can remember the results.

I'm sorryin the reading results, not the TIMSS?
Senator HUTCHINSON. Well, anything you can give me on com-

parison.
Mr. FORGIONE. On page 24and I apologize; this hearing came

up very quickly, and I thought I was going to use the testimony,
but we decided to customize it for early childhoodyou have some-
thing from the Reading Literacy Study, and France was in the mid-
dle group at grade nine, with America, second only to Finlandlike
the United Statesand at grade four, they were just below us. So
it looks like a pretty strong performance in terms of their counter-
parts.

The CHAIRMAN. That is in reading, right?
Mr. FORGIONE. Yes, that was reading. And in our "Condition of

Education" which just came out, we do have a chart where we take
the GEA, because that would be a good reference group for us, and
we tried to show you the relative performance of other countries.
I do not have this internalized yet, because I have not looked at
it, but it looks like France did pretty well. They did not participate
at grade four, though. You see, in TIMSS, you had to do the 13-
year -olds, and many countries did the 9-year-olds with it. France
chose to do the end-of-schooling, so they did not do the early, but
they did the middle and the high school. So we do not know in
math and science how they would have done.

Senator HUTCHINSON. But we know at the end.
Mr. FORGIONE. Yes.
Senator HUTCHINSON. I guess we need to look at it more closely.
Mr. FORGIONE. We can look at it for you.
Senator HUTCHINSON. If we are advocating that this is a model

system that we ought to see in the United States, or if there are
obvious benefitsmaybe there are benefits other than academic
but if we are looking at these particular performance standards,
whether there is any long-lasting or length impact of the kind of
program that France has established, I think it would be worth ex-
amining,

Ms. WoHL. I would respectfully suggest that you might look at
other than academicI am not talking about France now, I am
talking about all the measures of what is happening to young peo-
ple, because all of those influence their ability to be productive citi-
zens.

Senator HUTCHINSON. I agree, I agree. What kinds of factors are
you talking aboutcrime, drugs, marital status, families

Ms. WOHL. Right. If you look at where the United States is in
virtually all of those parameters, we are at the top of the list for
all the negative behaviors.

Senator HUTCHINSON. I am not sure I would accept that, but I
do think those factors ought to be compared. It should not simply
be academic, and I was not suggesting that.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



39

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Yes, Dr. Forgione?
Mr. FORGIONE. Senator, my staff has just pointed out to me that

there is a study of kindergarten retention and a literature review
about summer loss, and I would be happy to make that available
to the committee. It was some of the studies that went into the de-
sign of the program.

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that very much.
We could go on and on, but unfortunately, I must leave. I want

to thank you, and I hope you will be available to assist us as we
go along.

This is an area that is so critical and so important for us to be
knowledgeable in as we go forward, because this will be the first
Elementary and Secondary Education reauthorization where we
have the kind of knowledge we have now as to the importance of
what happens in the early years. So we obviously have an obliga-
tion to look and decide what, if anything, we should do in this area.

Senator HUTCHINSON. Mr. Chairman, if I might just inquire, is
there a hearing yet scheduled for ESEA reauthorization, and do we
have a list of subjects that might be covered during those hearings,and if notI know it is very earlyat what point do you expect
to have that?

The CHAIRMAN. We are in preparation of that list, but we are
starting with the hearings. Basically, the design I had, just to in-
form you and others, is that we established the goals some time
ago as to what the outcome of our schools ought to be and what
we should be producing in the schools, and I think it is important
that we analyze that and determine how successful we are in that
outcome.

Then I want to get into teacher preparation and find out if the
teachers are being prepared to provide that outcome and take a
look at what changes we may need in our universities and colleges
as far as the preparation of teachers. I am also very concerned that
the teachers colleges have been treated sort of as stepchildren by
the universities and as "cash cows" and so on, and they really do
not pay much attention to the real professionalism of the outputs.
So that is another area I want to get into right away, and we will
start on that in January.

The third area is if we do have problems, as we know we do, how
do we upgrade the professionalism of the teachers who are pres-
ently in the classrooms. We have 4 million teachers in the class-
rooms, and nothing is going to change to upgrade our output unless
there is a change in the classroom, and nothing is going to change
in the classroom until the teachers change, and the teachers are
not going to change until they .know what they are supposed to be
doing.

So that is the course that I am on as we go forward, and I am
open to suggestions and criticisms as we go along.

Senator HurcHiNsoN. I thank you for that, Mr. Chairman. I ap-
plaud you, and I think that is a very good course, and I do believe
that this reauthorization provides us and the country with a won-
derful opportunity to reexamine education in the United States. I
do have some ideas that might be helpful along the way that we
might examine, because this is not only legislation, but I think it
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is an important process that we go through, and again, I certainly
commend you for this early, quick start.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am pleased that you are coming on the
committee again; with your expertise and background, you can be
very helpful in reaching our goals, and hopefully, our goals will be
able to assist the national goals.

Yes, Ms. Wohl?
Ms. WOHL. Senator Jeffords, could you indulge me in one more

comment, because when I heard your comments on teacher prepa-
ration, I was reminded of a lovely young woman who is a friend
of our family who just became a first grade teacher. She came over
for dinner shortly after she started in her first professional job as
a teacher, and what she said really stuck with me. She said noth-
ing prepared hershe was fine with the curriculum and all of
thatbut nothing prepared her for what it would be like to be
working with kids coming from such impoverished environments,
and that what she was most struck with at the moment in time
and most worried about was the little girl in her class who did not
have a warm coat for the winter.

It made me realize again that it is not only about what children
know and can do; it is about who they are and where they come
from and the very difficult circumstances under which many, many
children are experiencing education. And somehow, that has got to
be factored into our thinking about both teacher preparation and
student outcome.

The CHAIRMAN. I would point out that in the Higher Education
Act, we got into teacher professionalism, and we also made it clear
that the so-called social promotion, which often gets down to those
who come from impoverished areas, has got to go; that it cannot
be acceptable to just push kids through school who do not have the
outcomes that are necessary for our society.

Our next hearing will be 1 week from today, incidentally, and
will be on the subject of literacy. We will have hearings even in
early January before we come in, just from a political perspective,
since there are no Democrats present. [Laughter.] Anyway, I feel
very strongly that we have an obligation to get our message out on
what we are going to be doing in education earlier, shall we say,
because we did some wonderful things this last year, but somehow
they got lost in the shuffle, and I want to make sure that does not
happen. I am sure staff from the other side are here, and they will
pass the word on. But I do think it is very important that we all
work together on this incredibly important issue.

The hearing is adjourned.
[The appendix follows:]
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Early Childhood Education:
Critical Data Needs for a Critical Period of Child Development

1. Introduction

Student achievement is a basic indicator of a nation's ability to produce educated citizens,
and a predictor of how students will fare in the labor force once they leave school.
Increasingly, we are coming to understand that what children achieve in school is related,
to no small degree, to what happens before they even enter school. Early childhood
education has become a critical area of focus for the education community and for the
National Center for Education Statistics.

I will first briefly review the latest student achievement patterns and trends in
mathematics, science, and reading, and then discuss some findings in the field of early
childhood education that suggest that early childhood education has a strong impact on
achievement and success in school. I will present examples of national indicators of early
childhood development that are currently available and used in national monitoring
reports, discussing both their value and their limited usefulness in informing us about
what is most important to know about the backgrounds, experiences, and outcomes of
young children. Finally, I will discuss the National Center for Education Statistics' Early
Childhood Longitudinal Studies (ECLS) Program which will address many of these
critical gaps in our knowledge about children at such a critical period of their
development.

II. Student Achievement in Elementary and Secondary Schools

A. National Long-Term Trends in Science, Mathematics, and Reading

Measuring students' academic performance has been the purpose of the National
Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) since its inception in 1969. Students
in both public and nonpublic schools have been assessed in various subject areas
on a regular basis. In addition, NAEP collects information about relevant
background variables to provide an important context for interpreting the
assessment results and to document the extent to which education reform has been
implemented.

NAEP enables us to monitor trends in academic achievement in core curriculum
areas over an extended period of time. To do so, NAEP readministers materials
and replicates procedures from assessment to assessment, always testing students
in the same age groups (9, 13, and 17). In this manner, the long-term trends from
NAEP provides valuable information about progress in academic achievement
and about the ability of the United States to achieve its national education goals.
In general, over the past two and a half decades the NAEP long term trends in
science and mathematics show a pattern of early declines or relative stability
followed by improved performance. In reading, minimal changes have occurred
over the assessment period.
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Science. The overall pattern of performance in science for 9-, 13-, and 17-year-
olds is one of early declines followed by a period of improvement (Figure A).
Science scores have increased for all ages tested since 1982 and the publication of
A Nation at Risk. Average scores at all three ages were higher in 1996 than in
1982.

Mathematics. The overall pattern of mathematics achievement for 9-, 13-, and 17-
year -olds shows overall improvement, with early declines or relative stability
followed by increased performance (Figure B). Further, the scores of 9- and 13-
year -olds were significantly higher in 1996 than in 1973. As with science,
mathematics scores have also shown an upward trend at all ages since 1982 and
the publication of A Nation at Risk.

Reading. The overall trend pattern in reading achievement isone of minimal
changes across the assessment years (Figure C). The performance of 9-year-olds
improved from 1971 to 1980, but has declined slightly since that time. Thirteen -
year -olds showed moderate gains in reading achievement; in 1996, their average
reading score was higher than that in 1971. There was an overall pattern of
increase in reading scores for 17-year-olds, but the 1996 average score was not
significantly different than in 1971. Reading scores have remained fairly stable
between 1984 and 1996, the time period immediately following the release of A
Nation at Risk. No significant changes at any age occurred during this time
period.

B. Subgroups Performance on National Long-Term Trends

There are substantial gaps in the performance of whites and blacks, and whites
and Hispanics in all three subjects assessed as part of the NAEP long-term trends:
mathematics, science, and reading. In mathematics and science, those gaps have
been narrowing somewhat since the publication of A Nation At Risk in 1983,
while in reading, they have fluctuated but tended toward smaller gaps (Figure D).

Since A Nation at Risk, performance in science at ages 9 and 17 has been
increasing more for black and Hispanic students than for whites. As a result, the
gap between white and black student achievement has closed somewhat over this
period; the gap between white and Hispanic students also narrowed, though this
change was not statistically significant.

Average mathematics scores of black and Hispanic 17-year olds have also
increased somewhat more than for whites since 1982. White students improved 9
points (on an 500 point scale); black students improved 14 points; and Hispanic
students increased 15 points. The gaps between white and black students
narrowed between 1982 and 1990, but has widened again through the 1990s. The
gap between white and Hispanic students narrowed somewhat since 1982, though
the change was not statistically significant.

Changes in reading were minimal for white, black, and Hispanic students at all
ages during the years 1984 to 1996. As a result, the gaps between both white and
black and white and Hispanic students in Reading since A Nation At Risk has
remained about the same.
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C. International Comparisons of Mathematics and Science

NCES uses a combination of international and U.S. databases to look at the
performance of our students. The combination of both types of data is required to
see ourselves in a stereographic or parallel perspective. U.S.-only data is blind in
one eye, and international data is blind in the other. Both types of data are
necessary for a clear and an accurate view of our students' perforMance. The
Third International Mathematics and Science Study (TIMSS) assessed student
achievement in math and science at grades four, eight, and twelve.

Our students' international standing declines as students progress through school,
according to TIMSS. Overall, U.S. fourth-graders scored above the international
average in both science and mathematics. Our eighth-graders scored above the
international average in science but below it in mathematics. In twelfth-grade, the
scores of both our overall student population tested on general mathematics and
science knowledge, and of our more advanced students tested in mathematics and
physics, were well below the international average.

Figure E summarizes U.S. performance by content area on the fourth- and eighth-
grade assessments.

In a study linking the results of the NAEP and TIMSS in math and science, it was
found that there is considerable variability across U.S. states compared with other
countries. The highest performing states have predicted means significantly
higher than the TIMSS means of at least one-half of the countries, while the
lowest performing states have predicted means significantly lower than the
TIMSS means of at least half of the countries.

D. International Comparisons of Reading

In 1991, the LEA Reading Literacy Study assessed the reading literacy of fourth-
graders (in 27 countries) and ninth-graders (in 31 countries). The underlying
framework for this assessment paralleled the NAEP framework in that it too
defined reading in terms of three text types - narrative, expository and document.
In contrast to NAEP, this study painted a more positive picture of the reading
literacy of American students (Figure F).

American fourth-graders were outperformed only by Finland; U.S.
students performed about the same as students from Sweden, while
outperforming students from 24 other nations.

American ninth-graders' performance was equivalent to that of students
from 15 other nations; Americans outperformed students from 14 nations,
while only the students from Finland did better than our students.

The International Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement

' The difference between NAEP view of America's fourth-grade students' reading proficiency and that emerging from
the lEA data may be attributed to two very important differences in these assessments. First, there are distinct
differences in the way that the data are benchmarked. NAEP reporting is based on comparisons of student
performance against a desired standard defined by NAGB. Second, the IEA test mainly asks students to recognize
details and to make simple inferences and literal interpretations while the NAEP test goes further, i.e., requiring
students to identify themes to detect the author's point of view, to make larger inferences, and to state a position with
supporting citations from the text.

.
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E. Summary of Student Achievement Results

To summarize the academic performance of students based on national and
international assessments:

There has been a gradual increase in math and science achievement
since the early 1980s;

There has been little change in reading performance since 1980;

Primary school students tend to perform above the international
average in mathematics, science, and reading, but our international
standing drops as students progress through higher grades.

There are substantial gaps in the achievement of white students and
their black and Hispanic counterparts that persist, though the gap has
narrowed somewhat for mathematics and science since the 1980s.

There is considerable variability across states in performance on
NAEP as reflected in the predicted standing of states in relation to
TIMSS countries participating in the eighth grade assessment.

These findings have raised concerns about the state of U.S. educational
performance; in particular the absence of substantial overall improvement over
time, the large and persistent subgroup differences in academic achievement, the
decline in performance relative to other countries as students progress through
school, and the large variability in performance across states. Many people are
becoming interested in children's earliest educational experiences as a possible
means of improving the level of achievement as well as reducing its variability.

Ill. Data on Young Children, Their Families, Early Care Programs and Schools

A. Importance of Early Childhood Experiences

There is increasing recognition that achievement in school is related to children's
experiences prior to school. National assessments show that by fourth grade,
there are already significant gaps in the achievement of black, Hispanic, and white
children. Other studies demonstrate differences as early as the first grade. One
study suggests that more than half of the gaps in achievement found between
white and black 12th graders can be attributed to gaps that already existed at the
beginning of first grade (Phillips, 1998). In a study comparing the average
achievement of students in the top and bottom scoring schools in first grade, a 46-
47 percentile point difference in achievement scores was found (Ralph, et. al
1998).

Findings from research studies of children's brain development points to the
critical importance of children's experiences during the first few years of life and
the long-term effects these experiences have on children's development and
learning. Cognitive ability is formed in a child's early years, and interventions
that would increase that ability may be most effective at that point. In addition,
some studies suggest a long-term positive effect of high quality early childhood
programs on achievement and success in school.



48

Much of the recent public discussion on education has focused on the early years,
children's development and learning during the early childhood period from birth
to age eight, their preparation for formal school, the first school experience, and
the progress they make over the first years of school. A number of important
policy developments have contributed to this focus. The National Education Goal
on school readiness reinforced the importance of children's early experiences for
school success. President. Clinton's 1997 State of the Union Address included the
call for all children be able to read by the end of third grade; thus, emphasizing
the importance of the literacy environment of children's homes and the primary
grades in developing these critical skills.

B. Current State of Early Childhood Data

Although both empirical research and new policy initiatives have placed greater
emphasis on the early childhood years, there is little in the way of data to actually
demonstrate what preschoolers know and can do, and what factors were related to
these abilities. Instead, national studies and monitoring reports rely upon proxy
measures of early childhood abilities, conditions, or experiences to assess early
childhood development.

The National Education Goals Panel recognized the need to monitor five
critical dimensions of children's growth and readinesss for learning in order for
the nation to meet its National Education Goal 1, "By the year 2000, all children
in America will start school ready to learn." They endorsed the development of
an early childhood assessment system that would monitor physical well-being and
motor development, social and emotional development, approaches toward
learning, language usage, and cognition and general knowledge. Since such a
system does not currently exist, the Goals Panel has presented proxy measures in
its annual reports on progress towards the Goals. For example, included in the
1992 Goals report were: 1) prenatal care; 2) low birthweight births; 3) health
care and health insurance coverage; 4) immunization; 5) child nutrition; 6) parent-
child literacy and arts activities and outings; 7) preschool and nursery school
participation; and 8) preschool quality. The Panel later developed a Children's
Health Index, which measured the percentage of infants born with one or more
health risks, including late or no prenatal care, low maternal weight gain, mother
smoked during pregnancy, or mother drank alcohol during pregnancy.

In 1997, the Goals Panel issued a Special Early Childhood Report which reported
on the latest data for the above indicators, and also included an indicator of
parental participation in family support activities. They plan to issueanother
special report on early childhood in the year 2000.

The National Center for Education Statistics has launched an early childhood
component in our National Household Education Surveys (NHES) of 1991, 1993,
1995 and 1996. These surveys have enabled us to report to the nation regularly on
such topics as access to early childhood education, characteristics of preschoolers,
parent-child activities of preschoolers, and on the performance of children who
delay entry into or repeat kindergarten. For example, in the 1993 survey, NCES
reported the percentage of preschoolers with developmental accomplishments in
the areas of literacy-numeracy, small motor skills, and their health status as
reported by their parents. Literacy-numeracy measures included the ability to

0
4,



49

identify colors and letters, to count to 20, to pretend to read or read stories, and to
write their names. Small motor indicators included the ability to button clothes,
hold a pencil properly, and to write and draw rather than scribble. Some findings
included (Figure G):

57 percent of all 4 year-old preschoolers could recognize most or all
letters;

® 62 percent could count to 20;

® 78 percent could write or draw rather than scribble.

® 23 percent had a short attention span

The Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics has used two
indicators from the NHES surveys as proxy measures for early childhood
education in its annual monitoring report on child well-being, America's
Children: Key National Indicators of Well-being. The first indicator is: Family
Reading to Young Children, which measures the percentage of children ages 3 to
5 who were read to every day by a family member. Reading to young children
has been found to promote language acquisition and correlates with literacy
development and later on, with achievement in reading comprehension and
overall success in school.

® In 1996, 57 percent of children ages 3 to 5 were read aloud to by a
family member every day in the last week, up slightly from 53 percent
in 1993. (Figure H)

The second indicator in the Forum report is Early Childhood Education, which
measures the percentage of children ages 3 to 4 who are enrolled in preschool or
early childhood centers. Participation in an early childhood education program
can provide preschoolers with skills and enrichment that can increase their
chances of success in school. Studies have demonstrated that participation in
high-quality early childhood education programs can have short-term positive
effects on IQ and achievement, and long-term positive effects on low-income
minority children's school completion.

® 53 percent of children ages 3 to 4 yet to enter kindergarten attended
center-based early childhood programs in 1996. While there has been
an increase in participation among children living above the poverty
line from 54 percent in 1991 to 58 percent in 1996, participation has
been stable at 41-42 percent among those living at or below poverty
(Figure I)

C. Need for Better Early Childhood Data

These basic measures from the NHES surveys of the 1990s as well as the Goals
Panel Indicators have provided an important first national picture of preschoolers
experiences and cognitive development, and pointed out the tremendous variation
in background that young children bring with them to kindergarten. Continually
monitoring changes in the population entering school through data collections of
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this type is particularly important given how this population has undergone major
recent changes. The early experiences of children born in the 1990s differ in
important ways from those of children born in previous decades. They are more
likely to live in young, female-headed, single-parent families, to live in poverty,
and to live in households where English is the secondary language. These
changes contributed to erosion in the economic and social capital available to
nurture children and could therefore place them at increased risk of school failure.

However, while certainly of value, such data are also limited because they don't
contain direct information about the mechanisms by which children's social,
intellectual, and emotional development are affected by their family and school
environments. Many researchers and policy makers have pointed out that
adequate information of this type is absolutely essential to address the many
complex decisions the Nation faces concerning appropriate policies and practices
for the care and education of our children. Data are especially needed to address
questions in four key areas: 1) school readiness, 2) children's transitions to child
care and early education programs, kindergarten and first grade; 3) the
relationship between children's kindergarten experience and their elementary
school performance; and 4) children's growth and development during the early
childhood years.

Examples include the following:

School Readiness

What early literacy, cognitive knowledge and skills, social behaviors and physical
motor skills do children demonstrate as they enter kindergarten and first grade?
How much variation is there in the knowledge, skills and behaviors children
demonstrate as they enter school for the first time? Do the knowledge, skills and
behaviors children demonstrate differ by race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status,
family structure, and other child and family characteristics?

What characteristics of children, their families, out-of-home care and educational
experiences during the years prior to school influence the knowledge, skills, and
behaviors they demonstrate at entry to kindergarten? What characteristics of the
in-home and out-of-home child-rearing environments during the first five years
are most important in determining children's readiness for school?

What role do fathers play in early child care and child-rearing and how does their
involvement with their children and the family relate to children's school
readiness? What role do residential and non-residential fathers play? What
contributions do fathers make to children's preparedness for school that are
independent of mothers' contributions?

How are children's early health care and health status, including prenatal care and
pregnancy outcomes (e.g., low birth weight and premature birth), hospitalizations,
illnesses, disabilities, injuries, and access to health care related to their readiness
for school?

What resources (family, school, and community) are available to children as they
enter school for the first time? What are the relationships between resources and
children's school readiness?

5 4
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Transitions to Child Care and Early Childhood Programs. Kindergarten and First
Grade

When do children receive first regular care from someone other than their
parents? What are the characteristics of this care? How do parents make choices
in determining both the timing of this child and the nature of the child care
arrangements?

What affect, if any, does the timing, the types of arrangements chosen, the timing
of mother's return to work and her balancing of work and home life demands have
on children's growth and development, children's health status, and the family's
well-being?

Do children who receive regular care from persons other than their parents have
more difficulties than do children who are cared for only by their parents? Do the
problems children experience vary by the type ofcare children receive, the timing
of this care and important characteristics of children and their families?

What problems do children have adjusting to kindergarten? Are these problems
related to characteristics of children's preschool and kindergarten programs? Do
certain groups of children experience more problems than others? Do children
who have trouble adjusting to kindergarten experience similar problems adjusting
to first grade and later grades?

Kindergarten and Elementary School Performance
.

Do children who attend full-day versus half-day kindergarten programs perform
any differently during kindergarten and in first grade? What effect do these
program types have on children's social development and academic achievement?
Do these differences persist after first grade?

What effects does class size have on children's academic performance and
behavior during kindergarten, first grade and beyond? Is the effect the same for
different groups of children?

What is the relationship between the time spent on particular subjects/topics, or on
specific activities or topics within subjects and children's reading and
mathematics achievement during kindergarten and beyond? Do children whose
teachers emphasize group versus individualized instruction perform any
differently in reading and mathematics?

Do children whose parents held them out of kindergarten do better, worse or about
the same as children who entered kindergarten on time? Are the advantages or
disadvantages the same for males and females?

Do children who repeat kindergarten or first grade do as well as other children, or
do they experience more difficulties in later grades? What factors seem to
account for whether they continue to have difficulties after the retention occurred?
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What is the relationship between parental involvement in kindergarten and their
involvement in first grade and later grades? Do parents maintain similar levels
and types of involvement? Does their children's performance in school influence
their continued involvement?

Children's Growth and Development

What are children's competencies and skills at different ages during the first six
years of life? What are most children in the United States able to do in the
domains of physical; cognitive, social-emotional and language development at
key points during these first years of life?

What are the levels and rates of cognitive growth over time for different groups of
children? What characteristics of children, their families, and their child care
providers and early education programs are associated with different levels and
rates of growth?

Which groups of children seem to have more developmental and academic
difficulties and which groups seem to have fewer of these difficulties and more
accomplishments?

What is the outlook for those children who experience early difficulties and how
do family resources, early interventions, early, childhood programs, health
promotion and prevention programs, and school programs enhance the rates of
growth and development for these vulnerable children?

What are the rates of growth in mathematics, reading, and science achievement
during grades K through 5? Do gains in achievement persist over the summer
months? What school, classroom, and home factors contribute to differential rates
of growth?

When do we first see the gap in the mathematics, reading, and science
achievement? What is the relationship between the gap that exists at kindergarten
or first grade and the gap at fourth grade?

D. New National Longitudinal Studies of Children

The National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) has developed a new data
collection program to many of the data gaps identified above. This program is
comprised of two national longitudinal studies of children. The Early Childhood
Longitudinal Study, Birth Cohort 2000 (ECLS-B) will draw a nationally
representative sample of 15,000 births in calendar year 2000 and follow these
children at regular intervals from birth until they reach first grade. The Early
Childhood Longitudinal Study, Kindergarten Class of 1998-99 (ECLS-K) began
collecting data from a nationally representative sample of 23,000 kindergartners
in the fall of 1998 and will follow these children at regular intervals through fifth
grade.
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The two longitudinal studies that comprise the ECLS program will provide new
information to decision-makers, educational practitioners, researchers, and parents
about the ways in which children are prepared for school and their readiness to
take on the challenges of school. They will provide new data on the progress
children make during the early school years and on how families, early childhood
care and education programs, schools, and communities affect the lives of the
nation's children. Many of the complex decisions the Nation faces concerning the
care and education of our children require valid and reliable data on children, their
families, schools, and early care and education programs. The ECLS program
will provide these data.

There is currently no study that follows a national sample of children from birth
through the early formative years, to school, and through the early elementary
grades. The ECLS will join similar studies being conducted in Canada and Great
Britain. Few existing national databases permit the study of children's early
learning experiences, their transition to school and their early school experience
by race-ethnicity, gender, region, etc. Most research on children's early education
and learning has been conducted on small, often nonrepresentative samples of
highly targeted populations (e.g., disadvantaged inner-city African American
children).

For the first time, national data will be available on public and private
kindergarten programs and the children who attend them. A goal of the ECLS is
to describe accurately the diversity of the nation's children and their families, and
the programs that serve them. Such information is critical to establishing policies
that can respond sensitively and creatively to this diversity.

IV. The Early Childhood Longitudinal Studies Data Collections: The Emerging
Vision

A. Key Study Areas

The four key areas of inquiry into early childhood education previously identified
-- I) school readiness, 2) children's transitions to child care and early education
programs, kindergarten and first grade 3) the relationship between children's
kindergarten experience and their elementary school performance; and 4)
children's growth and development during the early childhood years -- will each
be addressed by the ECLS.

The two ECLS cohorts, separately and jointly, will be used to study one or more
of these areas. The birth and kindergarten cohorts will be used as the major
sources of information on school readiness. The birth cohort will be used to study
children's transitions to child care and early education programs and, along with
the kindergarten cohort will be used to study children's transition to kindergarten.
The critical transition from kindergarten to first grade will be studied through the
kindergarten cohort. The kindergarten cohort will be used to examine the
relationship between children's kindergarten experience and their elementary
school performance. And the study of children's growth and development in
critical domains that are important to school success will rely on data from both
cohorts. General approaches to these study areas are outlined below:
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School Readiness. Some children seem to adjust to their first encounter with
formal school and are able to have a positive school experience while other
children experience problems. For most children, the first formal school
experience is kindergarten'. However, the kindergarten experience is not the same
for all children. While 98 percent of children nationwide attend a kindergarten
program prior to first grade, 40 percent of children attend full-day programs and
58 percent part-day programs. Attendance in public school kindergarten
programs is about six times that of private school programs. Within these
program types, and even within the same schools, curricula and instructional
practices are expected to vary widely.

The ECLS has adopted a conceptual model of school readiness that is consistent
with the one set forth by the National Education Goals Panel, Goal One Technical
Planning Group. Thus, school readiness is conceived as being multidimensional
and continuous. Children may have more or less of each of the skills, experience,
and knowledge that increase their chances of having a positive school experience.
Children who are relatively weak in one area may or may not be weak in others.
NCES anticipates that the Goals Panel will use data from the ECLS to report on
Goal One, School Readiness.

The ECLS program will examine children's preparation for school and will seek
to describe the ways in which children's preparation for formal schooling is
related to different characteristics of children, their families, out-of-home care and
educational experiences, and the kindergarten programs that they attend. The
study is particularly interested in the role that parents/family play in helping
prepare children for formal school, and in the effects of children's participation in
early care and education arrangements. However, in order to understand
children's preparation for school, it is critical to understand how the educational
system prepares for and responds to children who enter its doors for the first time.
Consequently, the ECLS will pay particular attention to how schools and
kindergarten programs respond to the backgrounds and experiences children bring
with them as they enter school for the first time.

Normative data about children's competencies and skills at school entry and the
variations in these competencies and skills will be used by program developers to
meet better the needs of children. This information will be of valuable to both
schools and early childhood programs and can be used to help prepare teachers.
Information on the effects of the resources (financial, social, and emotional)
fathers' contribute to their children and families will be useful to a variety of
programs that target the family as a part of its intervention strategy. Findings
pertaining to the home and program influences for different populations of
children will help to better serve low income, minority, language minority, and
disabled children. Data on the health status of children over time and its
relationship to health care access and health insurance coverage will be used to
evaluate how best to serve the health care needs of the nation's children.

Throughout this paper, children's first entry to school is considered to be Kindergarten. It is recognized that children
may have had a variety of organized group and program experiences prior to kindergarten.
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Transition to Child Care and_Early Childhood Programs. Kindergarten and First
Grade. Children and adults are constantly making transitions from one status to
another. Of particular interest to the ECLS program, is the transition that occurs as
young children go from being cared for exclusively by their parents to the care of
other persons. For some children, this transition may occur shortly after birth,
while for others, their first significant experience with adults other than their
parents in a regular care and educational setting may be when they enter school
for the first time. Other transitions of particular interest are the transition to a
group-based early childhood program, from preschool to school, and from
kindergarten to first grade. The ECLS is especially interested iniooking at these
transitions and their impacts on different groups of children and families defined
by race/ethnicity, socioeconomic status, language minority status and family
structure (e.g., single-parent families and teenage mothers).

The ECLS will provide information on why some parents take advantage of
services (e.g., health care and health insurance, Head Start) they are entitled to
while other's do not. The study will also provide early childhood programs and
schools with information on how they might work together to ease the transition
to school for children. Findings pertaining to the relationship between children's
age at entry to school and their adjustment to school will provide school districts
with important information on which to evaluate the merits of different cut-off
dates for kindergarten entry.

Kindergarten and Elementary School Performance. A central issue for the ECLS
is the relationship between children's kindergarten experience and their school
performance in grades I through 5. A goal of the program is to provide
descriptive information on children during kindergarten, as they move out of
kindergarten and into first grade and throughout the elementary school grades.

The study will focus on student achievement during these years as well as other
measures of student performance (e.g., grade retention). By closely monitoring
student performance, the study will provide useful information on when children
begin to experience problems with their school work and the circumstances
surrounding these difficulties. The study will provide useful information on the
longevity of problems and the response of the child's family, school, and teacher
to problems.

Data from the ECLS will provide states, school districts and schools with
important information to guide decisions on how to best structure their
kindergarten programs and classrooms. Findings pertaining to differences in
social skills and behaviors and academic performance of children in full-day
versus part-day programs will be particularly useful as these decision makers
consider how to structure their kindergarten programs. The ECLS will also
provide information on the effect ofclass size on children's social development
and academic performance during the kindergarten year and whether this effect is
the same for different populations ofchildren. Again, this will be valuable
information to decision makers as they make evaluate how best to use their fiscal
and human resources.
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Children's Growth and Development. The ECLS is especially interested in
children's development during the critical years before school and during the first
years of school. A major goal of the study is to monitor children's growth and
development during these years. The proposed study seeks to understand better
children's physical, social, emotional, and cognitive development as they relate to
important influences in their lives.

The ECLS will provide information about learning that occurs during the school
year and contrast that to learning that occurs during the summer months. School
districts will use this information as they consider the alternative school calendars
and extending the school year. They will also use this information to inform
decisions regarding summer programs. The normative information that the ECLS
will provide on children's rates of cognitive growth and language development
during the critical early years will be used to programs that target special needs
children (e.g., disadvantaged children, language minority children, disabled
children). It will be used to better target services to the particular needs of these
children.

B. Overview of the Study Designs

Both the ECLS-B and ECLS-K will draw nationally representative samples of
children. The samples of both studies will consist of children from different
racial-ethnic and socioeconomic groups. The two samples are designed to support
separate estimates and analyses of African American, Hispanic, white, and Asian
and Pacific Islander children, as well as children from different socioeconomic
levels. The ECLS-K will also support analyses ofpublic and private school
kindergartners. The ECLS-B sample is designed to support the independent
analysis of moderately low, very low and normal birth weight infants and to
facilitate the analyses of twins. Both studies will collect data from the child, the
child's parents/guardians, teachers or other care providers, and schools. With the
permission of their parents, children participate in activities designed to measure
important cognitive and non-cognitive outcomes. Parents/guardians are
interviewed and serve as an important source of information about the families
and children in the studies. Teachers and nonparental care providers, like parents,
represent a valuable source of information on the children in their care and the
children's learning environments. School administrators, principals, headmasters,
and center directors provide information on the physical and organizational
characteristics of the schools and programs ECLS children attend.

The ECLS-K will collect data twice during the kindergarten yearonce in the
beginning and once near the end of the school year. In the fall of the 1999-2000
school year, when most of cohort will have moved on to the first grade, data will
be collected from a 25 percent subsample of the cohort. Assessments will be
conducted with these children, and interviews will be conducted with their
parents. In the spring, data will once again be collected from the entire sample,
their parents, teachers, and school administrators. Additional follow-up surveys
are planned for the spring of 2002 (third grade) and spring of 2004 (fifth grade).
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Children in the ECLS-B will be selected from birth certificates and followed
longitudinally through first grade. The first data collection will occur when the
children are approximately 9-months old followed by a second data collection at
18-months. The interval between subsequent data collections has not been
finalized but will occur roughly every 12 to 18 months. The exact timing of
additional waves will be affected by other design decisions, the analytic goals of
the study, and a variety of operational and cost considerations.

Special Populations. One of the goals of the ECLS program is to be as inclusive
as possible. As a result, several efforts are being made to include all sampled
children in the study to the fullest extent possible regardless of their background,
English language ability, and disability status. The direct assessments that are
being used in the studies, by their very designs, will accommodate the majority of
children sampled. Furthermore, for those children who cannot complete the direct
assessment, the full range of data from the other data collection sources (i.e.,
parents, teachers, child care providers and school administrators) will still be
gathered. In the ECLS-K, any child whose home language is Spanish and does
not have the English skills necessary to participate in the ECLS-K assessment
battery is administered a modified version of the battery. At this time, the exact
procedures of the ECLS-B have not been established.

Over the lives of the studies, children will be identified as having a disability that
affects their learning. The untimed and one-on-one nature of the ECLS
assessments will allow most of these children to participate in all or most of the
direct assessments. ECLS staff will make every effort to include the other
children. NCES has and will continue to work with the Office of Special
Education Programs to identify the accommodations that are permitted and
feasible.

ECLaannem. A number of federal agencies have participated in the design of
the ECLS-K and ECLS-B and are providing financial and/or staff support for
these studies. Their involvement has enriched the ECLS program and expanded
the types of questions the ECLS will address and extended the usefulness of the
data beyond NCES and its traditional clients.

The Office of Special Education Programs of the U.S. Department of Education is
supporting the collection of more extensive data on children with disabilities, their
programs and the services they receive. The U.S. Department of Agriculture is
supporting the measurement of children's height and weight at regular intervals
and the collection of data on children's participation in breakfast and lunch
programs at school and child care programs, families' food sufficiency, and infant
feeding practices. The Administration for Children, Youth and Families of the
Department of Health and Human Services is supporting activities to enhance the
validity of Head Start participation data. The National Institute for Child Health
and Human Development (NICHD) is supporting the collection of fall first grade
data that will be used to study the learning that occurs over the summer months
and to identify more accurately the effects of school and the home on children's
achievement. NICHD is also supporting oversamples ofmoderately low and very
low birth weight infants and twins, and the collection of data from fathers about
their involvement in the lives of their children. The National Institutes of Health,
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in conjunction with NICHD, is supporting the collection of data on children's
health status and child and family health behaviors and practices. The National
Center for Health Statistics is providing the birth certificate sample for the ECLS-
B and its staff's health expertise.
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Trends in Racial Group Performances for Science,
Mathematics and Reading: 1969-70 to 1996

Average science proficiency, by race/ethnidty and age: 1977-96
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igure
U.S. International Mathematics and Science Performance

on the 1995 TIMSS: Grades 4 and 8

How did U.S. Students Compare with At Grade 4? At Grade 8?
the International Average in...? (26 nations) (41 nations)

Mathematics overall Above Below

Science overall Above Above

Mathematics Content Areas:

Data representation, analysis, and Probability Above Above
Geometry Above Below
Whole numbers Above X
Fractions and proportionally Above X
Patterns. relations. and functions Above X
Measurement, estimation, and number sense Below X
Fractions and number sense X Same
Algebra X Same
Measurement X Below
Proportionality X Below

Science Content Areas:

Earth science Above' Above
Life science Above Above
Environmental, issues and the nature of science Above Above
Physical science Above X
Chemistry X Same
Physics X Same

What Percentage of U.S. Students Would Be
In the International Top Ten Percent In...?

Mathematics

Science

At Grade 4? At Grade 8?

9% 5%

16% 13%

Above . U.S. average performance is higher than the average of participating nations at that roam.

Selo... U.S. average performance is lower than the average of participating nations at that grade.

Same . U.S. average performance not significantly different than One average of participating nations at that grade.
X Separate content area score net Mooned for this graft 14001.

SOURCE: Two nuernationsi Mathematics and Science Study. Pursteng ErCeeence.
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U.S. International Reading Performance on the 1991 1LA
Reading Literacy Study: Grades 4 and 9

Table 1

Countries Ranked by 4th Grade Reading

Achievement: Total Score

Ceattry Mae
Woad

Ism

7114/44. S el
+aA s :wads

France 531 4.0

hairy 529 1.3

New Zesiand 528 3.3

Norway 524 2.6

ketone 518 0.0

Hong Kong 517 3.9

Singapore 515 1.0

Svnteriand 511 2.7

Ireland 509 3.6

Belgium (French) 507 3.2

Greece 504 3.7

Spain 504 2.5

Germany (Wet) 503 3.0

Confide (Enlists Columbia) .. SOO 3.0

Germany (Iasi) 499 1.3

Hungary 499 3.1

Slovenic 198 2.6

Netherlands 485 3.6

Cyprus 481 23

Portugal 476 3.6

Denmark 475 3.5

Trinidad/Tobago 451 3.4

Intionesic 394 3.0

Venezuela 383 3.4
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Table 2

Countries Ranked by 9th Grade Reading

Achievement Total Store
Walked

Witty Mien Byer
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Belgium (French) 481 4.9

Trinidad/Tobago 479 1.7

Thailand' 477 6.2

Philummes ......... 430 3.9

Venerueic 117 3.1

Regent' 101

Zimbabwe' 372 3.8

Banyan 330 2.0
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Figure G

Percentage of 4-year-old Preschoolers with Reported
Accomplishments and Difficulties

Accomplishment:

Holds pencil properly

an button clothes
Writea/draws rather
than scribbles

Pretends to read or reads dodo

Mend Sea primary colors

writes own name

Comm to 20

Recognizes most or all letters

Health excellent or very good

Difficulties
Restlem/fidgets

Short anent= span

Frequent temper tantrums

Trips or falls way

/

78%

94%

93%

4 84%
73%

70%

62%

57%

23%

23%

13%

Started speaking late / / / /// IS%

Not understandable to a onager 8%

As reported by parents.

88%

Stutters or Amman 7/ 7%
0% 20% 40% 60% UM 200%

Percentage of 4-year-old preaehoolen

-25-

SOURCE C.S. Deparnent of Education. National Center for Education Statistics, National Household Education Sue .

:993
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TESTIMONY OF THE CHILD CARE ACTION CAMPAIGN

Submitted to the Committee on Labor and Human Resources
for a hearing, "Are Our Children Ready to Learn?"

December 4, 1998

My name is Faith Wohl and I am president of Child Care Action Campaign (CCAC), a

national nonprofit advocacy organization based in New York City. Child Care Action Campaign

works to strengthen families, improve education and advance the well-being of children with good

quality, safe, affordable child care.

Thank you for holding this hearing on the important question of the readiness of our

young children to learn once they enter school; thank you, as well, for inviting me to participate.

We know, of course, that children learn from the day they are born, provided they are in an

environment that supports and encourages their development. Children's preparedness for school

depends on their physical health and well-being, their social and emotional development, language

use and cognitive knowledge. Their readiness for all early learning, including elementary school,

requires the combined efforts of families, communities and schools to provide high quality care,

stimulation and good health throughout the first five years of life..

Kindergarten and first grade teachers are quick to point out that they know almost from

the first school bell in September which children will make it and which won't. They know which

children come from high quality pre-school programs and which don't. They know very soon

which children are ready to learn and which are not.

I am not an educator by profession or experience. Instead, I first became aware of the

link between good quality early childhood programs and first grade performance when I had the

privilege of studying the French child care system nearly ten years ago. I was then a human

resources director for the DuPont Company in Wilmington, Delaware, and I was invited to be on

a 14-person team sent to France by the French American Foundation. We were to determine

whether there were lessons from the French system that could provide practical ideas for the

United States.

We learned many memorable things in France as we studied and experienced their superb

child care and preschool programs. One that was outstanding, both in its impact on me and its
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relevance to today's hearing, was the fact that national French data showed a positive correlation

between number ofyears in preschool and the rates at which children from all socio-economic

backgrounds pass a first grade reading exam, a good indicator of school success. These data

confirmed the French belief that preschool is an effective counterbalance to other differences, such

as region and background, because its aims are the samyand its programs similar for all children

in the country.

As I have told colleagues and associates many times, I came back from France an angry

woman, but also a determined one. I was angry because I had seen in my two weeks there a level

of quality in early childhood programming that was available only in isolated instances here, but

was virtually universal there. As I told a group of French and Americans at a gathering in Paris

then, I had visited many child care centers in the U.S) and it was a rare one that passed what I

called The Emily Test. This was a visceral grandmother's question, "would I leave Emily here?"

Emily was then 10 months old, and the youngest of my grandchildren. But in two weeks in

France, every early childhood setting I had seen passed that demanding test.

My determination focused on what action I could take on returning to the United States to

improve the quality of child care and early education and thus, enhance the ability of our children

to succeed in school. My first effort in this regard was to institute at DuPont a program we called

"Flying Colors," which used corporate financial incentives to encourage child care programs, in

communities where we employed large numbers of people, to pursue professional accreditation

through the National Association for the Education of Young Children. This was a way to

persuade child care providers to reach for standards of quality higher than state licensing

requirements. And it was a way to communicate the message that as a company we believed in

the importance of good quality care. When we started, Delaware had only one center in the

whole state that was professionally accredited. Within a fairly short time, there were more than

40 accredited programs.

I left DuPont in 1993 to join the federal government here in Washington as Director of the

Office of Workplace Initiatives at the General Services Administration. In that role, I would, for

the next four years, oversee 100 child care centers for civilian employees in Federal buildings

across the country. I was delighted to learn that GSA had already instituted in 1992 the
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requirement that all of the centers under its oversight become accredited. As director of that

program I continued to drive the pursuit of accreditation as one means to assure a common

standard of quality across all GSA centers. When I left, more than 75% of GSA's centers had

achieved accreditation.

At the end of last year, I joined the Child Care Action Campaign, to be a full time, full

fledged advocate for quality child care. What strikes me forcefully now, and continues to make

me angry, is that while we know that good quality child care and preschool education help

children enter school ready to learn, we have not taken the steps to act on that knowledge.

When Congress passed the Goals 2000:Educate America Act in March of 1994, it

declared that "by the year 2000, all children in America will start school ready to learn."

However, it did not provide new funding or new programs to assure we would meet this goal. It

would be as if we had declared our national intent to go to the moon and back in a decade, but

had not created NASA or a new space center to make sure it happened. The law called for access

for all children to high quality pre-school programs as one means to reach the readiness target,

but we find ourselves now, at the end of 1998, very far from that goal in terms of both access and

quality.

In fact, the landmark study Cost. Quality and Child Outcomes in 1995 (1) found that the

quality of care in more than 80% of child care centers is "poor to mediocre." In 40% of infant

and toddler rooms caregivers did not follow basic health and safety practices. Experts in the field

would confirm that the situation today, several years after the study, has not changed. To

compound the problem, while some parents struggle to find appropriate child care in their

communities, those who do find good quality care most often discover it is too expensive, and

settle for care they can afford, often unlicensed and developmentally inappropriate.

Unless we take steps to make sure that good quality child care and early education is

available to every family that needs it, that caregivers are paid appropriate compensation instead

of poverty-level wages, and that fees are affordable to parents, we not only won't meet the school

readiness target in the year 2000, we will never meet it. In fact, it's clear now that we have

already missed the goal established in the law. But that failure has been met with silence and
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apparent lack of concern, when we should be in a national uproar over the opportunities our

children have been denied.

Our failure to meet the year 2000 goal also means that the gloomy predictions of the

Hudson Institute's Workforce 2020, published last year, will come to pass. The report pointed

out that while "millions of Americans with proficiency in math, science and the English language

will join a global elite whose services will be in intense demand... other Americans with

inadequate education and no technological expertise will face declining real wages or

unemployment." In short, by failing to ready children now for their education in school, we

condemn them to second class status in our society for the rest of their lives.

Our quality crisis in early education is actually a crisis of funding, and solving it will

require a big investment. In my opinion, that will require a radical shift in our priorities and our

focus. We will have to lift our sights beyond the apparent constraints of the present and

acknowledge fully that our children are the future of this country, the only future we have. They

are the future work force, our future parents, our future citizens and the ones who will provide

the resources to keep Social Security healthy. We simply have to start thinking differently.

Study after study has confirmed the fact that high quality early childhood programming

works. Child Care Action Campaign will shortly release its own study, Right From the Start,

which identifies 70 notably successful partnerships among child care, Head Start and public

schools in low income communities in 35 states. Success is defined in terms of child outcomes,

including improved readiness for and performance in school. These programs prove that we can

ready children for school, even in difficult settings.

Recently we worked with the High/Scope Educational Research Foundation in Ypsilanti,

Michigan to release its newest study (2), which showed that obtaining additional external funding

to supplement fees paid by parents can produce high quality programs where teachers are paid

above-average wages and are thus more likely to make long-term commitments that foster their

bonds with the children.

A study in Rochester, New York (3) showed that by doubling the number of children in

publicly-funded early childhood programs over a six year period, the city was able to reduce the
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incidence of serious learning, speech and motor skills problems in incoming kindergarteners from

61% to 38%.

In another New York State study, Syracuse (4) found that four year olds who were behind

their age group in skills and vocabulary were able to catch up, in most cases, after only a few

months of pre-kindergarten programs. In less than five months, the proportion of children

working at or above a four year old's age level increased from 21% to 8.1 %.

In short, we in the United States already know what the French first taught me nearly 10

years ago. Quality early childhood programs result in readiness for school and better performance

in school. The difference--and a critical one--is our inability or unwillingness to act on the

knowledge we have. That's what has to change.

I'd like to close my comments by quoting the founder of our organization, Mrs. Elinor

Guggenheimer, who said this in 1992: "I want to see an entirely new approach to education--a

system that recognizes that children learn from the moment of birth, that education is a continuum

in which the formal school system plays only one part. I want to look at the human animal in a

new and fresh way, with an understanding of what may be lost in any one year due to neglect,

poor nutrition and lack of cognitive stimulation. How do we take the newborn infant and begin

and continue the process of developing the adult who can survive and contribute to a

technologically-oriented democratic society? How can we integrate toddler care, preschool care,

out-of-school care and the formal educational system?"

Until we can answer Mrs. Guggenheimer's questions, the answer to the query posed by

this hearing, "Are Our Children Ready to Learn?" unfortunately will be no...not all of them.

The critical question now is what are we as a nation prepared to do to recommit ourselves to this

goal and to the necessary actions that will assure that we get there. To do less, is to abandon too

many of our children to a future none of us in this room would want for our own children and

grandchildren.
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[Whereupon, at 11:40 a.m., the committee was adjourned.)
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